Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Bioelectrochemistry

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/bioelechem

In vitro electroporation detection methods - An overview

Tina Batista Napotnik, Damijan Miklavčič *

University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Electrical Engineering, Tržaška 25, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 1 August 2017 Received in revised form 11 December 2017 Accepted 11 December 2017 Available online 16 December 2017

Keywords: Electroporation Plasma membrane Detection of electroporation

ABSTRACT

Exposing cells to an electric field leads to electroporation of the cell membrane which has already been explored and used in a number of applications in medicine and food biotechnology (e.g. electrochemotherapy, gene electrotransfer, extraction of biomolecules). The extent of electroporation depends on several conditions, including pulse parameters, types of cells and tissues, surrounding media, temperature etc. Each application requires a specific level of electroporation, so it must be explored in advance by employing methods for detecting electroporation. Electroporation detection is most often done by measuring increased transport of molecules across the membrane, into or out of the cell. We review here various methods of electroporation detection, together with their advantages and disadvantages. Electroporation detection can be carried out by using dyes (fluorophores or colour stains) or functional molecules, by measuring the efflux of biomolecules, by impedance measurements and voltage clamp techniques as well as by monitoring cell swelling. This review describes methods of detecting electrong cell membrane electroporation in order to help researchers choose the most suitable ones for their specific experiments, considering available equipment and experimental conditions.

© 2017 Published by Elsevier B.V.

Contents

1.	Introduction							
2.	Methods of detection of plasma membrane electroporation							
	2.1.	Transport of non-permeant exogenous substances	167					
		2.1.1. Dyes	168					
		2.1.2. Magnetic nanoparticles	171					
		2.1.3. Functional molecules	172					
		2.1.4. DNA and RNA	172					
	2.2.	Cell's own ions/molecules: leaking out of the cell	172					
		2.2.1. Extraction of biomolecules	172					
	2.3.	Physical and chemical methods	173					
		2.3.1. Conductivity and impedance measurements	173					
		2.3.2. Voltage clamp techniques	174					
		2.3.3. Cell swelling	174					
	2.4.	Other methods	175					
3.	Concl	lusion	176					
Acknowledgment and funding								
Refe	References							

1. Introduction

Corresponding author.

When biologic cells are exposed to a pulsed electric field of sufficient amplitude, their plasma membrane permeability increases. During this increased membrane permeability, molecules that otherwise cannot enter cells can be introduced to the cell interior or, on the other hand, cellular components can leak out of the cells. This phenomenon is termed electroporation. Electroporation can be reversible or irreversible (if the electric field is too intense for the cells to recover their membrane and cell functions) [1]. From its discovery in the late fifties of the past century [2], electroporation has been the subject of decades of extensive research and investigations,

E-mail address: Damijan.Miklavcic@fe.uni-lj.si (D. Miklavčič).





which has led to numerous applications in medicine (such as electrochemotherapy, gene electrotransfer, cell fusion and tissue ablation) [1] and food biotechnology (such as microbial inactivation and extraction of biomolecules) [3–5].

Although electric pulses act on all the membranes in the same way making them more permeable – the extent of electroporation is very different. This depends on various conditions: pulse parameters (amplitude, duration, pulse number and repetition rate), membrane composition, surrounding media, the orientation of cells in the tissue, temperature etc. [6]. Each application requires a specific level of electroporation (e.g., for gene transfer: enough to introduce an active compound but, at the same time, without cell death) to be fully applicable [4]. For this purpose, the extent of electroporation must be explored in advance by using at least one of the methods for detecting electroporation. Moreover, these methods enable exploration of the basics of electroporation: the spatial and temporal dynamics of membrane permeabilization [7,8], the effects of electric pulse parameters and conditions (bathing media, temperature etc.) [9], species, cell type and tissue variations [10], to estimate membrane permeabilization [11,12] and determine thresholds for reversible and irreversible electroporation [13].

Electroporation and its extent is most often determined by detecting/ measuring the increased transport of molecules across the membrane [14], either import of exogenous substances into the cell [15] or leaking of cellular components out of the cell [16]. Exogenous substances must fulfil two conditions to become successful detectors of plasma membrane permeabilization: 1. they must be non-permeant for an intact cell membrane and can enter the cells only after the plasma membrane is electroporated and 2. they have to possess an intrinsic characteristic that, in combination with a specific detection method, can give information about a molecule's transport into the cell. There are numerous substances that serve as electroporation indicators: from fluorescent dyes, which are most frequently used [17–22], colour stains [23], magnetic nanoparticles [24], functional molecules such as cytotoxic bleomycin [25,26], to the largest, nucleic acids [27]. In addition to exogenous molecules and cell leakage, electroporation can also be detected by physical and chemical methods, such as conductivity and impedance measurements [28], voltage clamp methods [29] or cell swelling [30].

We review here and briefly describe different methods of electroporation detection (Fig. 1) in order to help researchers choose the most suitable ones for their particular experiments. We also highlight the advantages and disadvantages of specific method and provide references to original reports.

2. Methods of detection of plasma membrane electroporation

2.1. Transport of non-permeant exogenous substances

A plasma membrane functions as a selective barrier between the cell interior and the environment and enables a cell to maintain concentrations of solutes in the cell different from those in its environment, i.e., extracellular media. Small non-polar and uncharged polar molecules can diffuse across a lipid bilayer. On the other hand, due to the hydrophobic interior of the lipid bilayer, a plasma membrane is non-permeable for most large uncharged polar molecules and charged molecules, including ions. Transfer of these molecules across the membrane is achieved with various transport mechanisms using membrane transport proteins (carriers and channels) [31]. Some molecules enter cells by different ways of endocytosis: they are internalized by invaginations of the plasma membrane, whereby a portion of the extracellular medium containing these molecules is enclosed in endocytotic vesicles. However, for further use of these molecules, a cell has to be able to process them into a form that can escape endocytotic vesicles or be transferred to other cellular compartments [32].

Most exogenous molecules, however, lack such transport mechanisms and thus cannot cross a plasma membrane: they are either too hydrophilic or too large for simple diffusion through the lipid bilayer and are also not transported via any membrane transport proteins [33]. Such non-permeant molecules are good candidates for the detection of plasma membrane electroporation, since the application of an electric field creates hydrophilic pores in the lipid bilayer and, during electroporation, membrane permeability for these molecules is at least temporarily increased [34]. In fact, quite a number of these molecules (e.g., propidium iodide, trypan blue), which were originally widely used to determine viability (to test whether the plasma membrane has been compromised) later served as a tool for detecting membrane electroporation. However, in the case of membrane electroporation, it must be taken into account that the plasma membrane is only temporarily permeabilized and can reseal [35].

Some of these non-permeant exogenous molecules have special properties that lead to the development of detection methods that



Fig. 1. Graphic outline of methods used for plasma membrane electroporation detection. Abbreviations: TIRF – total internal reflection fluorescence microscopy, DEP – dielectrophoresis, SHG – second harmonic generation, FTIR – Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy.

give us information about the location of molecules (intracellular, extracellular), hence the term "reporter molecules". Some molecules are dyes that are detected by microscopic and spectroscopic methods. Some dyes are introduced into cells in order to become visible indicators of nonpermeant ions or molecules entering the cells (e.g. fura-2 for Ca^{2+}), while magnetic nanoparticles can be detected by magnetic resonance imaging (MRI).

Functional molecules, on the other hand, act differently: they have a certain biological effect on cells when they reach the cell interior and/or specific intracellular component. The extent of electroporation is thus estimated indirectly: the greater the electroporation, the more functional molecules enter the cell and the more pronounced is the observed biological effect, e.g., bleomycin, which causes cell death [25]. Among functional molecules, DNA is the most complex (and therefore discussed separately): electroporation can be determined by detecting the expression of a gene encoding a reporting protein. In this process, DNA has to be transported through the plasma membrane and reach the cell nucleus in order to gain access to transcriptional and translational mechanisms [36].

Depending on the method of pulse application and uptake detection method, electroporation of a single cell or a bulk of cells in suspension can be analysed. Some of the methods require long observations of cells (e.g. DNA expression) so sterile conditions must be sustained.

The transport of charged exogenous molecules through the electroporated plasma membrane is diffusion along a concentration gradient, as well as dragging by electrophoretic force. It can be described by a one-dimensional Nernst-Planck equation [37]. The amount of molecules passing the plasma membrane is therefore an indicator of the extent of electroporation [38,39]. The transport, however, is not just simple diffusion based on an electrochemical gradient; it is influenced by a number of factors, such as temporal changes of the electric field and pores, the shape of the pores, interactions between transported molecules and pore walls and solute compositions [40]. A number of models have been proposed to describe the transport of molecules through electropores, reviewed in [41].

With the use of reporting and functional molecules, we can therefore determine the role of pulse parameters and the influence of other experimental conditions on the extent of electroporation, thresholds of reversible and irreversible electroporation, observe spatial and temporal dynamics of membrane permeabilisation, estimate pore size (diameter) and detect susceptibility differences to electroporation between species, cell types and physiological states.

However, the general behaviour of molecules used for membrane electroporation detection may be modified or changed due to a high local electric field [42–44] or membrane properties – which can affect electroporation – can be modified on their binding/interaction with the membrane [45,46].

2.1.1. Dyes

The most common way of investigating electroporation in vitro is to study the cell uptake of dyes: either fluorescent molecules (fluorophores) or colour stains (such as trypan blue).

2.1.1.1. Fluorophores. Fluorophores (or fluorescent probes) are molecules that absorb light at a certain wavelength and then re-emit it at a longer wavelength. The use of fluorescent molecules is far more prevalent than the use of colour stains. There are several advantages in the use of fluorescent probes over colour stains: fluorescent probes provide high contrast over a dark background, high sensitivity and specificity, only a small number of molecules are required for detection and, moreover, fluorophores are mostly minimally invasive compounds that can be present in living cells to provide real-time imaging without cell fixation [47]. There is a vast variety of different fluorophores, which can be used in two ways.

The first is to observe single cells under a fluorescence microscope mounted with a camera. Fast changes in the spatial and temporal distribution of molecules during and after pulse application can therefore be observed, so the plasma membrane regions in which electroporation occurred can thus be determined [48–50]. With the use of a confocal microscope the position of fluorophores can be determined very precisely [9]. In recent decades, several new techniques for fluorescence imaging (such as multiphoton excitation, total internal reflection fluorescence or TIRF, and super-resolution imaging techniques) have been developed to improve sensitivity and resolution [51]. The transport of fluorophores can be monitored by image processing and computer analysis programs such as ImageJ (Java based open source program by the National Institutes of Health NIH).

The second way of using fluorophores is to measure a large number of affected cells to get an average response of the cell population. Namely, observing a small number of individual cells under a microscope can sometimes be misleading, since the effects of the electric field can vary from cell to cell. Fluorescence changes can be measured with spectrofluorometry or microplate readers with fluorescence detection; however, large background effects must be taken into account. In contrast, the use of flow cytometry allows the determination of fluorescence individually in a large number of cells (10⁴ or more) to obtain the distribution of a population response [52,53]. The disadvantage of this method, however, is the inability to track rapid molecular transport. The use of different detection methods can sometimes lead to different results, as in the case of the detection of gene electrotransfection with fluorescence microscopy and flow cytometry [54].

2.1.1.1.1. Nucleic acid binding fluorophores. Among the most frequently used nucleic acid binding fluorophores are propidium iodide (PI), ethidium bromide (EtBr), ethidium homodimer 1 (EtH) and YO-PRO®-1 Iodide (Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., Waltham, MA, USA). There are three reasons why phenanthridinium and cyanine dyes are the most popular fluorophore family in electroporation studies: (1) they are non-permeant molecules that enter cells through an electroporated membrane, (2) after penetrating the cell they have a high affinity for binding to nucleic acids and (3) they exhibit large fluorescence enhancement when bound to nucleic acids (DNA, RNA) [55]. Electroporation detection is therefore very sensitive and cell washing is not necessary which enables a real-time monitoring of electroporation. The members of the phenanthridinium (PI, EtBr, EtH) and cyanine families (YO-PRO®-1 lodide) are all used in a similar way: they are simply added to the medium in which cells are electroporated and analysed by microscopy, spectrofluorometry or flow cytometry soon after pulsing.

Propidium iodide (PI) is the most widely used hydrophilic phenanthridinium fluorescent molecule (molecular mass: 668 Da, the peaks of fluorescence excitation and emission are at 535 and 617 nm, respectively: EX535/EM617) and dissociates in water to a double positive charged propidium ion (which is subjected to detection) of a molecular radius of 1.5 nm (molecular mass: 542 Da), and iodide anions, although the term "PI uptake" is still nevertheless traditionally used in publications [17,56]. PI is cell impermeant and thus excluded from viable cells, so it is widely used for detecting cells with compromised membranes (i.e., determining viability) [55,57,58]. When bound to DNA, its fluorescence enhances 20- to 30-fold [59].

In electroporation studies, PI can be used in microscopic studies [7–9,11,60–63], flow cytometry [9,25,52,53,64–71], spectrofluorometry [9,72,73] or can be detected by a photomultiplier tube [8]. PI has been used to evaluate cell type variations in electroporation [53], quantification of molecule uptake [11,52], observing asymmetric transport into cells [7,9,11,61,63] and transport kinetics [8,74]. PI can be used for cell suspensions as well as for attached cells. Because of weak fluorescence when unbound to nucleic acids, PI is less suitable for erythrocyte ghosts and vesicles studies. PI has also been used in studies using multiple nanosecond (nsEP) pulses [17,56,66,75–78] and Fig. 2, although the "nanopores" that emerge after a single nsEP application are usually too small to allow PI to pass through them and so special care has to be taken in interpreting the results of electroporation by ns pulses.



Fig. 2. Detection of electroporation with multiple nanosecond electric pulses using propidium iodide (PI). B16 F1 mouse melanoma cells were pulsed with 20 × 60 ns, 45 kV/cm, 1 Hz. Light (A) and fluorescence (B–D) microscopy were used for image acquisition. Excitation was with EX540 nm and fluorescence was collected at EM605/54 nm. A) and B): cells before pulse application, C) 5 s and D) 2 min after pulse application. In C), PI enters cells at the poles and in D), the fluorescence is markedly increased due to the binding of PI to nucleic acids. The scale bar in A) represents a 100 µm gap between the electrodes. The direction of the E field is marked in D).

PI is simply added to the electroporation buffer with cells prior to electroporation in concentrations ranging from 5.1 μ M [53] to 1.5 mM [64], but it is mostly used between 30 and 100 μ M. The concentration is adjusted to the threshold of the detection system. The uptake of PI can be monitored in real time using a fluorescence microscope. For flow cytometry, cells must be incubated for a certain period of time, usually 5–15 min, for PI uptake and the emergence of PI fluorescence, although cells cannot be incubated with PI for longer periods of time since PI itself is toxic. On the other hand, pore resealing dynamics can be studied if PI is added at different periods of time after the exposure of cells to electric pulses [67,68,73].

Pl has also been used as a tool for fast recording study of the direct interaction of fluorophore with the plasma membrane during transport through the lipid bilayer because of the enhancement of Pl fluorescence when bound to membrane loci [79–81]. More precise spatial and temporal resolution of pore detection can be achieved in this way. Pl has also been used in vivo for evaluation of muscle cell electroporation in mouse muscles [82].

Ethidium bromide (EtBr) is a phenanthridinium intercalator similar to PI; however, it is smaller (molecular weight: 394 Da, EX300 or EX520/EM610) and amphiphilic [83]. It also dissociates to an ethidium cation (1⁺, 314 Da) and a bromide anion. Similar to PI, it exhibits >20-fold enhancement of fluorescence when bound to DNA [84]. It is a conventional dye used for nucleic acid staining, e.g., in gel electrophoresis.

EtBr is usually added to the solution in a 25 μ M–1 mM concentration prior to electroporation and is mostly used for microscopic studies of temporal and spatial detection of electroporation [50,62,63,85,86]. EtBr fluorescence can also be measured spectrofluorometrically for cells in suspension [71]. It has also been used in studies with a fast camera to detect direct interaction with the plasma membrane (as in studies with PI) [79,80,87].

Ethidium homodimer 1 (EtH) is a larger dimeric molecule (molecular mass: 857 Da, EX528/EM617) from the same family as PI and EtBr. It binds strongly to DNA and it is thus used for gel electrophoresis [88]. Its fluorescence enhances 40-fold when bound to DNA [89]. EtH is used in similar protocols as PI and EtBr, for microscopic studies [63,90] and flow cytometry [90–93].

YO-PRO®-1 lodide is a carbocyanine nucleic acid stain by Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc. (629 Da, EX495/EM509). It forms divalent cations in aqueous solution (similar to PI). When used in nsEP [15,94–96] and pulsed electromagnetic field (PEMF) [97] experiments together with PI, it has been shown that YO-PRO®-1 lodide detects electroporation at lower electric fields than PI. Since it is somewhat smaller than PI [17], YO-PRO®-1 lodide shows greater sensitivity in detecting electroporation of a plasma membrane, although the size of the two molecules may not be solely responsible for the difference in uptake [15,17,78,96]. Nevertheless, YO-PRO®-1 lodide (usually used in concentrations ranging from 0.5–5 μ M) has mostly been used for studying the transport of molecules after a single or multiple nsEP [39,46,98]. YO-PRO®-1 lodide is also an indicator of the early apoptosis [99]: it can enter the cell through P2X₇ receptors that are related to early apoptotic phase [100,101]. In nsEP electroporation studies, this is clearly not the case since P2X₇ receptor inhibitors had no effect on YO-PRO®-1 lodide uptake [96].

SYTOX® Green is another cell-impermeable cyanine dye by Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc. (600 Da, EX504/EM523) which has been used in the same way as other nucleic acid binding probes. According to the manufacturer, SYTOX® Green fluorescence enhances 500- fold on binding to nucleic acids which makes it excellent for electroporation detection. SYTOX® Green has been added to cells prior to electroporation in concentrations ranging from 23 nM to 1 μ M [102–105] and detected using a plate reader [102,106] or a microscope [103–105]. Using SYTOX® Green, electroporation has been detected in microfluidic devices and micro-biochips [103-105] as well as with direct current plasma discharge devices [102]. SYTOX® Green has been used to detect resealing of the plasma membrane [102]. It has also been used to distinguish temporary electroporated cells from dead/irreversibly porated cells with the use of an additional dye 30 min after poration [103] or in combination with the MTT viability test and cell lysis [106]. The latter method can be used with any cell-impermeable nucleic-acid binding dye.

2.1.1.1.2. Small nonbinding fluorescent molecules. In addition to nucleic acid binding fluorophores some other dyes such as Lucifer yellow and calcein, are also used to study electroporation of plasma membranes. Since they do not possess the ability to enhance the intensity of their fluorescence, the cells have to be washed after applying the pulses, either by a simple replacement of the medium in which the cells were electroporated (in attached cells) or centrifuging (in cells in suspension).

Lucifer yellow (LY), a small polar non-permeant nontoxic 2⁻ anionic dye (522 Da, EX428/EM536) has been used in concentrations from 0.5 mM to 3.8 mM with a variety of cell lines [19,107–112]. Internalized LY has been observed under a microscope or measured spectrofluorometrically. Electroporation has to be done quickly, since LY is an indicator of fluid-phase endocytosis and accumulates in endocytotic vesicles [75,113]. Permeabilisation of such vesicles by nsEP exposure has been demonstrated by leakage of entrapped LY into the cytoplasm [75], and Fig. 3. LY has also been used in studies of transdermal transport after applying electric pulses [114]. However, it has been shown that LY fluorescence may be decreased by applying an external electric field [44], so interpreting the results must be done with great care.

Calcein is a small non-permeant highly polar 4⁻ charge dye (623 Da, EX495/EM515), a polyanionic fluorescein derivative that has been widely used for electroporation studies with animal/human cells in suspension [15,107,115–120] and in monolayers [121,122], as well as with algae, plant protoplasts and yeast [123–128], erythrocyte ghosts [129, 130], lipid vesicles [131] and for transdermal delivery [114,132–134]. Calcein acetoxymethyl (AM) ester is a cell-permeant derivative that



Fig. 3. Monitoring the permeabilisation of endocytotic vesicles by nanosecond electric pulses with Lucifer yellow. B16 F1 mouse melanoma cells were pulsed with 20×60 ns, 50 kV/cm, 1 kHz nsEP. Light (A) and fluorescence (B and C) microscopy were used for image acquisition. Lucifer yellow was excited with EX425 nm and fluorescence was collected at EM535/30 nm. Cells in A) and B) are taken before pulse application and in C) 10 min after. Before pulse application, Lucifer yellow is trapped in the endocytotic vesicles (B). After pulse application, Lucifer yellow is released from the permeabilised vesicles into the cytoplasm (C). The scale bar in A) represents a 100 μ m gap between the electrodes. The direction of the E field is marked in C).

can enter the cell and the AM group is there cleaved by esterases into a non-permeant form [135]. The efflux of calcein out of the cell after applying electric pulses can thus be studied [23,129,131,136,137]. Calcein blue AM derivative has also been used in similar experiments [138]. In experiments using calcein, it is important to be aware that metal ions such as Ni²⁺, Cu²⁺ and Fe³⁺ quench calcein fluorescence and that ions that are released from the electrodes during high-voltage electric field exposure can have a significant effect on the results [139]. Aluminium ions react with calcein and form a fluorescent complex [140].

Fluorescein itself and other fluorescein derivatives apart from calcein (fluorescein isothiocyanate, fluorescein diphosphate and fluorescein diacetate) have not often been used for membrane electroporation detection [141–145]. The reasons for the more frequent use of calcein than other fluorescein derivatives is probably its higher cell retention and the insensitivity of its fluorescence to pH in the physiological range [146] but may also be due to the historical use of fluorophore in electroporation laboratories.

2.1.1.1.3. Large fluorescent molecules and particles. Dextrans are water-soluble polysaccharides – polymers of glucose with high molecular weight (>1000 Da). The linear backbone consists of α -1,6 linked glucopyranosyl repeating units and branches with α -1,2, α -1,3 and α -1,4 linkage. Different chain lengths and side branching of dextrans lead to different molecular weights (3–2000 kDa). They have low toxicity and immunogenicity and are biologically inert. Dextrans can be conjugated to fluorophores, which are then detected with fluorescence microscopy, flow cytometry or spectrofluorometers.

Dextrans have a small electrical charge and are therefore relatively unaffected directly by an electric field [52,53]. Because of their variable molecular weight and size, dextrans of different molecular weight (or in combination with other indicator molecules) have often been used in electroporation studies to estimate the size of pores, the effects of pulse parameters on pore size, spatial distribution and pore dynamics [18,49,73,119,129,144,147–151]. Smaller dextrans enter cells more efficiently than larger ones, depending on the size of the pores [144,148, 150,151]. Dextrans have also been used to study intracellular traffic of molecules introduced into cells by electroporation [152]. In addition to in vitro studies, dextrans have also been used to study transdermal delivery [153–155] and in vivo blood vessel permeability [156,157]. Fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-dextrans of 4–2000 kDa have mostly been used in electroporation studies.

Quantum dots (QD) are semiconductor crystals of nanometer size (typically between 2 and 6 nm), which fluoresce at narrow discrete wavelengths depending on their size. They are photostable, have a high quantum yield and a large Stokes shift (i.e., the difference between absorption and emission maxima), are resistant to quenching, with proper surface modifications they are water-soluble, biocompatible and can be conjugated to biomolecules, and therefore have a practical use in biomedical applications for fluorescence imaging [158–160]. However, QD

may exhibit some toxicity, mostly due to their core constituents (cadmium, zinc, tellurium, selenium) [158]. Quantum dots enter cells via endocytosis and remain trapped inside the endocytotic vesicles. Several biochemical and physical methods have been developed for the delivery of QD into cell cytoplasm [158,159,161], electroporation being one of them [21,159,162–166], meaning that they can also be used for electroporation detection. Because of the larger size QD delivery requires a high pulse intensity and duration [165] and the delivery is slower than that of, e.g., propidium iodide [21]. Aggregation of QD in cytoplasm after electroporation is another problem [162–164,167]; however, it can be overcome by coating the QD surface (e.g., with dihydrolipoic acid-sulfo betaine) to prevent interaction between nanoparticles and/or cytoplasmic components [164]. QD have also been delivered to cell cytoplasm by nanochannel electroporation [166].

In addition to quantum dots, other fluorescent nanoparticles have been used to detect electroporation, e.g., fluorescently labelled magnetic nanoparticles [168], dendrimers conjugated with fluorophores [169], silica nanoparticles with fluorescent dyes incorporated into the core [170]. Rhodamine B labelled multiwalled carbon nanotubes have also been transported to cells [166]. However, they have been shown to increase the electroporation extent – it has been said that they function as "lightning rods" [171,172] and, as such, may affect electroporation by their presence.

2.1.1.1.4. Ions and fluorescent ion indicators. The influx of ions through a permeabilised plasma membrane can also be an indicator of electroporation. The most convenient way of detecting electroporation by ions is to observe the influx of ions that are present in the cytoplasm at very low concentrations (such as calcium - due to its signalling role; free calcium in cytoplasm is kept at concentrations of 100 nM or below [173]) or is not present at all (thallium). In these cases, cells are first loaded with a fluorescent indicator which changes its fluorescence on ion binding. Cell-permeable acetoxymethyl (AM) ester forms of indicators (e.g. fura-2 AM) are able to diffuse passively into cells and they are cleaved in the cytosol by intracellular esterases to membraneimpermeant dyes [135]. Ions are much smaller than other fluorescent molecules, so they can be used for detecting smaller "pores", especially in the case of nsEP, which provoke "nanopores" that are too small to allow fluorescent dyes such as PI to pass across the plasma membrane [17] so these ion indicators can be considered very sensitive. However, due to their high sensitivity in detecting smaller "pores", the results cannot always be related to membrane permeability changes with larger molecules such as DNA.

Fura-2, fluo-3, calcium green and indo-1 have been used as indicators for Ca^{2+} concentrations. The possible influx of Ca^{2+} ions from the cell exterior into the cell after applying electric pulses can thus easily be detected by the use of these indicators, together with a fluorescence microscope [20,63,174–177], Fig. 4, or spectrofluorometer [178].



Fig. 4. Monitoring electroporation with fura-2. (A) CHO cells—bright field. (B) Ratio of fluorescence (F345/F385) for cells in control (non-porated cells). (C) Cells 1 min after electroporation with a 250 V/cm, 10 ms pulse. Brighter cells were electroporated. Arrow denotes the field direction. Bar represents 20 µm. Source: © 2011 IEEE. Reprinted, with permission, from Pucihar, G., Krmelj, J., Reberšek, M., Napotnik, T.B., and Miklavčič, D. (2011). Equivalent pulse parameters for electroporation. IEEE Trans. Biomed. Eng. 58, 3279–3288 [20].

Some indicators shift their excitation (fura-2) or emission (indo-1) spectra on ion binding. They can thus be used in ratiometric measurements. With ratiometric measurements, variations and artefacts due to different concentrations of the dye in different cell regions or cells (uneven loading), in the thickness of a specimen, and also due to the temporal dynamics of the dye (photobleaching, leakage) can be overcome or minimized [179]. In ratiometric measurements, the fluorescence intensity ratio at peak excitation/emission wavelengths for bound and unbound indicators is calculated. In the case of fura-2, two excitation wavelengths are used (EX340 and EX380) and the emission is measured at around EM520 for both excitation wavelengths. In the case of indo-1, the excitation is single (EX335) and the ratio between the fluorescence intensities at two emissions (EX405 and EM485) is determined [180].

Most measurements are done in a qualitative manner, although the concentration of free cytosolic Ca²⁺ can be determined quantitatively by in situ calibrations with solutions of known ion concentration (in combination with chelators) and ionophores for manipulating intracellular Ca²⁺ concentrations [181].

However, in experiments in which electroporation of a plasma membrane is determined by Ca^{2+} uptake, one must always be aware of the possibility that Ca^{2+} is also released from internal cellular stores, especially in the case of nsEP use [92,174,182]. Moreover, more complex Ca^{2+} pathways, such as calcium-induced calcium release [183,184] and store-operated (capacitive) calcium entry [178], can contribute to Ca^{2+} elevation in cells, as well as the activation of voltage-sensitive calcium channels in the plasma membrane [185–187].

To avoid false detection of plasma membrane electroporation, thallium ions that are not present in cells in any detectable concentrations are used instead of Ca^{2+} . The detection of TI^+ influx is thus always related to plasma membrane permeabilisation. The detection technique for plasma membrane permeabilisation using the TI^+ indicator $FluxOR^{TM}$ (Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc.) was first introduced by Pakhomov and colleagues [17,188]. Thallium ions are especially suitable for detecting nsEP "nanopores", since they are even smaller than Ca^{2+} (TI^+ : 0.392 nm, Ca^{2+} : 0.462 nm) [17].

2.1.1.1.5. Annexin V and phosphatidylserine externalization. Annexin V is a vascular protein that binds to membrane phospholipid phosphatidylserine (PS). PS is only present in the inner leaflet of the plasma membrane but it is translocated to outer layer of the membrane during apoptosis. Fluorescent-ly labelled annexin V (mostly FITC-annexin V) is therefore widely used as a tool for detecting PS externalization in cells and hence serves as an assay for apoptosis [189]. However, Vernier and co-workers hypothesized that PS can translocate from the inner to the outer leaflet of plasma membranes along the walls of electropores that emerge during electroporation, since PS translocation occurs very rapidly (within seconds) after pulse application [22,96]. PS externalization detection with FITC-annexin V has thus been used for detection of electroporation, especially after nsEP application [188,190,191]. Since PS externalization occurs at voltages below dye uptake

(PI, YO-PRO®-1 lodide), it is considered to be a sensitive method for electroporation detection [96,188,190]. FITC-annexin V is added to the electroporation solution prior to or immediately after applying electric pulses and analysed under fluorescence microscope [188,191] or by flow cytometer [22,190]. PS externalization and detection >20 min after EP can, however, be a sign of apoptosis rather than membrane permeabilisation [192].

2.1.1.2. Colour stains. Colour stains are not used to detect plasma membrane electroporation as often as fluorescent dyes. Trypan blue has mostly been used in experiments, although other colour stains have also been used in a few studies, e.g., phenosafranine [193,194] and erythrosine B [195]. Detection of colour stain influx through electropores can be done by simple light microscopy [23,195–197] or spectrophotometrically [194].

2.1.1.2.1. Trypan blue. Trypan blue is a diazo dye with a molecular weight of 961 Da. It has already been widely used for more than a hundred years as a vital stain to determine cell viability, since it is excluded by most living cells with intact membranes. It enters cells with compromised membranes and stains cellular structures blue [198], especially nuclei [196], so it can also be used for detecting plasma membrane electroporation. Trypan blue is added to media prior to [23,172,197,199, 200] or immediately after (within minutes) electroporation [196,201], as well as at different times after applying electric pulses, to monitor plasma membrane resealing [200,201]. It has been used to test pulse parameter effects (duration, field strength, pulse number) on electroporation [196,197,199,201,202], to detect the site of electroporation and observe dye influx in single cells on an electroporation chip [23] and to determine the role of electroporation in cell fusion [201]. Trypan blue has also been used as a fluorescent molecule: it emits red fluorescence (EM 605 nm) on activation by green light (EX 550 nm) [203]. The disadvantages of trypan blue are low sensitivity and contrast (compared to fluorescent probes), cytotoxicity in longer incubations, and it is not suitable for nsEP experiments.

2.1.2. Magnetic nanoparticles

Iron, manganese and gadolinium are chemical elements with paramagnetic properties and therefore have a strong effect on a local magnetic field. They can be used in the form of 35–1000 nm nanoparticles with a magnetic core and coated with various substances, such as dextran, PEG, polystyrene or silica. Magnetic nanoparticles can be additionally coated with a variety of molecules (e.g., DNA, fluorescent molecules) that can be delivered to cells alongside. Iron oxide particles are most widely used and can be obtained commercially (Feridex, Bayer HealthCare Pharmaceuticals, NJ, USA; Endorem, Guerbet, Villepinte, France), as reviewed in [204]. The paramagnetic properties of such particles can also be exploited for detection and separation. Cells loaded with magnetic nanoparticles can be traced with MRI, various staining protocols or magnetic force microscopy (MFM) or can be separated from nonlabelled ones in a magnetic field. There have been some attempts to use electroporation to deliver magnetic nanoparticles to cells in vitro. Magnetic nanoparticles have been detected with DAB-enhanced Prussian blue staining for iron [205–208], particle surface related fluorescent molecules [24] and mRNA gene expression [209], as well as by MRI [24,205,206,208,210] and MFM [211]. Cells labelled with magnetic nanoparticles have mostly been later transplanted and monitored by MRI in vivo [24,205,207,208, 210], although electroporation in the presence of magnetic nanoparticles has also been done in vivo [212]. MRI contrast agent – chelate containing gadolinium (Gd-DOTA, Dotarem, Guerbet, Aulnay-sous-Bois, France) has also been used as an electroporation test in vivo [213, 214]. However, with the use of gadolinium, it is necessary to be aware that it has been shown that Gd³⁺ ions cause a decrease of electroporation yield [45,46].

Most papers report that magnetic nanoparticles remain in endosomal compartments after electroporation. In the process termed magnetoelectroporation, magnetic nanoparticles are transported to cells by macropinocytosis, not through the pores in the membrane that emerge from exposing cells to an electric field [205–208]. However, Tachibana reported nanoparticle localization in the cytoplasm [24].

The possibility of designing a microfluidic device that uses electroporation, electrophoresis and magnetophoresis for dragging DNAlabelled magnetic nanoparticles into cells, and later magnetic separation of successfully loaded cells, has been studied [215].

2.1.3. Functional molecules

2.1.3.1. Cytotoxic compounds. Among functional molecules, cytotoxic compounds are most widely used for electroporation detection due to their use in electrochemotherapy. Electrochemotherapy combines non-permeant cytotoxic drugs with electric pulses that locally – in tumours – permeabilise cell membranes. Chemotherapeutics (such as bleomycin and cisplatin) enter tumour cells and kill them. In such a way, electrochemotherapy increases the effectiveness of chemotherapeutics at the site of action and decreases adverse systemic side effects. Electrochemotherapy is now a widely used method for local cancer treatment [216]. The cytotoxic effect is dependent on pulse parameters [25] so cytotoxic compounds can be used indirectly, as a tool to investigate the extent of electroporation in vitro and in vivo. The cytotoxic effect on cells can be estimated by cytotoxicity tests, such as clonogenic assay, dye exclusion tests (using trypan blue or PI), MTT or MTS tests.

Bleomycin (BLM) is a non-permeant 1.5 kDa glycopeptide. Electroporation permeabilises the plasma membrane and allows BLM uptake: BLM causes DNA fragmentation immediately after reaching the cell interior: a few hundred molecules of BLM are already enough to kill the electroporated cell [217,218]. BLM cytotoxicity has been used to detect electroporation in a number of studies in vitro [25,26,219–225] and in vivo [226]. Other cytotoxic drugs, such as cisplatin [227–229] can also be used in the same manner as BLM to detect electroporation, although the factor of increased cytotoxicity after electroporation is not as high as it is in the case of bleomycin [227]. Cisplatin, however, is easily determined in cells and tissues by atomic absorption spectroscopy or inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry [230–232] and can thus be used as a very sensitive probe for membrane electroporation.

2.1.4. DNA and RNA

Nucleic acids can also be introduced in vitro and in vivo to cells by using electroporation: foreign genes can in this way be transferred to cells via gene electrotransfer [233,234]. DNA and RNA in connection with fluorescence can serve as detectors for electroporation by directly observing fluorescently labelled DNA transport into the cell [27, 235–237] or monitoring expressed proteins derived from transferred DNA, e.g., fluorescent proteins such as green fluorescent protein or GFP [65,238,239], luciferase activity [240], using selective media [234], evaluating the biological effect of the protein [241] or silencing a target gene in the case of siRNA [242]. DNA (or RNA) can thus be a reporter candidate for electroporation detection [243]. However, DNA uptake is a very complex process and is not always easily achievable. There are a few basic steps of gene electrotransfer: 1. plasma membrane electroporation, 2. DNA-plasma membrane interaction, 3. translocation of DNA across a plasma membrane, 4. migration of DNA toward and into the nucleus and 5. gene expression [244]. Only if all the steps are achieved is gene electrotransfer successful. DNA is a large molecule and its transport across an electroporated plasma membrane (whether through large pores, by electrophoresis or by various endocytotic pathways) is still under investigation [36].

When the expression of transferred genes, such as GFP (EX396 or 475/EM509), is used for electroporation detection, at least 24 h is required for full expression of the protein (Fig. 5). Sterile work is therefore required in such experiments.

2.2. Cell's own ions/molecules: leaking out of the cell

Due to electroporation, plasma membrane permeability increases and not only exogenous substances are transferred into the cell interior but the cell's own components, ions and molecules such as ATP, leak out of the cell to the cell's surroundings [245], which has led to numerous applications in the food industry for the extraction of juices and other valuable compounds, as reviewed in [3–5]. Electroporation can also be detected by detecting the efflux of cell constituents.

2.2.1. Extraction of biomolecules

Electroporation can also be detected by the efflux of biomolecules (e.g. proteins, nucleic acids, pigments, lipids and sugars) from cells into the surrounding medium [3–5].



Fig. 5. Gene electrotransfer of a green fluorescent protein (GFP) encoding plasmid: CHO cells that were successfully electrotransfected were detected with a fluorescence microscope. With light microscopy (A), all the cells are visible, whereas with fluorescence microscopy (B) only transfected cells are visible. GFP was excited with EX488 nm and fluorescence was collected at EM525/50 nm. Cells were pulsed with 8 × 5 ms, 700 V/cm, 1 Hz and allowed 24 h for gene expression. The scale bar in A) represents 50 µm.

Overall protein release after electric pulse application has been monitored spectrophotometrically in bacteria [246], yeast [16,247] and microalgae [248]. Moreover, the release of active protein enzymes such as glutathione reductase, alcohol dehydrogenase, 3-phosphoglycerate kinase, hexokinase and proteases has also been detected spectrophotometrically [16,247,249]. The efflux of specific intracellular proteins has also been monitored by fluorescence detection [250,251] or polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) and Western blotting [248,250,252].

During electroporation, nucleic acids (plasmid DNA and RNA) are released from bacterial cells and can be detected by anion exchange chromatography or gel electrophoresis [250,253].

Various other compounds such as pigments (e.g., chlorophyll *a* and b, carotenoids) [254,255], oils [256], carbohydrates, proteins and phenolics [257] can be extracted from microalgae in the process of electroporation.

Electroporation can also lead to electroextraction of components from plant tissues, such as fruit [258,259] and vegetables [259,260], reviewed in [5,261]. These detection methods can however be cell/tissue type specific, or at least dependent, so they may not necessarily be transferable to other cell/tissue types. Other drawbacks of these methods are that additional detection methods are required, they can be time consuming and are not necessarily very sensitive.

2.3. Physical and chemical methods

2.3.1. Conductivity and impedance measurements

Electroporation causes cell membrane permeabilisation and an immediate increase in membrane conductivity and, consequently, affects the measured impedance of the cell suspension or tissue (it is decreased). Measuring the passive electrical properties of cell membranes can therefore be used for electroporation detection [262,263].

Impedance is a complex ratio of the voltage to current in an alternating current circuit and it takes into account the contribution of both resistive and capacitive components. From impedance measurements we can extract both the conductivity and resistivity of the sample. Impedance measurements are performed by inducing a known current flow through the sample while measuring the resulting voltage, or vice versa [262], see Fig. 6.

During an electroporation pulse, the conductivity can be estimated by dynamic conductivity measurements from simple current-voltage recordings [220,264–266]. It has been shown that a rapid increase in conductivity of cell suspensions due to the formation of pores is followed by a slow increase in conductivity [264,267]. The conductivity increase due to electroporation can be best seen in dense cell suspensions and tissues in which cells represent a large part of the sample volume and the resolution of current measurements is increased [264,265]. Before and after electroporation, the electrical properties of cells can also be determined by applying an alternating current signal at a specific frequency, and the voltage is measured [152,268]. At lower frequencies, the membrane conductivity increase due to electroporation causes a drop in impedance magnitude and allows current to flow through the electroporated cell. At high frequencies, current already flows freely across the membrane in non-porated cells. High frequencies are therefore not suitable for electroporation detection, and frequencies below 10 kHz are used to detect electroporation [262]. Some studies have performed multifrequency measurements (electrical impedance spectroscopy, EIS). However, this method is less suitable for recording fast changes in membrane properties since it requires a long measuring time compared to an EP pulse [28,269,270]. Electroporation can also



Fig. 6. Schematic presentation of common setup in electroporation applications for measuring the conductivity before and after the pulse using a small signal with a tetrapolar configuration. Source: © 2016 Springer International Publishing. Castellví, Q., Mercadal, B., and Ivorra, A. (2016). Assessment of Electroporation by Electrical Impedance Methods. In Handbook of Electroporation, D. Miklavcic, ed. (Springer International Publishing), pp. 1–20 [262]. Reprinted with the permission of Springer International Publishing AG.

be monitored by time domain methods such as time domain reflectometry (TDR) [271,272] and time domain dielectric spectroscopy (TDDS) [273,274] in which the reflected signal that contains information on the electrical parameters is measured and converted into the frequency domain by a Fourier transform. Electrical impedance tomography (EIT) [275] and magnetic resonance electrical impedance tomography (MREIT) [276] can be used for spatial conductivity distribution. Electroporation can be also monitored by microwave dielectric spectroscopy [277].

However, after the electroporation pulse, impedance measurements are affected not only by membrane conductivity changes due to electroporation but also by leakage of intracellular contents (ions) into the surrounding medium (resulting in a conductivity increase), Joule heating in a highly conductive medium (conductivity increase) and by cell swelling (conductivity decrease) [220,265]. These processes all influence impedance measurements and mask the membrane conductivity increase due to electroporation. This can lead to erroneous results of the extent of electroporation and difficulties in electroporation detection.

2.3.2. Voltage clamp techniques

Voltage clamp techniques enable direct measurements of membrane currents by clamping a constant voltage across the cell membrane and simultaneously measuring the transmembrane current in single cells or membrane patches. Changes in the membrane conductance can thus be observed [278]. By applying a ramp or rectangular voltage steps to the membrane before and after the electroporation pulse, the breakdown threshold and membrane conductance change can be monitored [279,280]. Electroporation-induced changes in membrane conductance can be evaluated from current-voltage (I-V) curves before and after electroporation. It is one of the fastest (with µs resolution) and most informative methods of analysing changes in membrane permeability [279,281].

vVoltage clamp techniques were initially developed as a tool for monitoring changes in currents through ion channels and utilises clamping at a physiological voltage range, usually from around -60to +40 mV [282]. Electric pulses for electroporation are therefore defined as supra-physiological membrane potential pulses, with a magnitude of 300 mV or higher [283,284]. This poses a significant problem, since such high voltages can damage the voltage clamp amplifier and cause saturation or recording artefacts, and additional electrodes for delivering the EP pulse are needed, especially in the case of short (ns) pulses of higher electric fields (tens of kV/cm) [281].

In addition to planar lipid bilayer experiments [285–288], various methods of voltage clamp techniques have so far been used for studying electroporation in vitro. A classical, two-electrode voltage clamp technique (a double vaseline gap modification) has been used to observe the effects of electric pulses on skeletal muscle cell membrane both during and after exposure to the electrical pulse and moreover, it enabled pulse-induced electroporation (or "leakage") current to be distinguished from ionic channel currents [278,279,283]. In these experiments, transmembrane potential threshold for EP, a heterogeneous population of pores, two-phase resealing dynamics and the amplitude and duration effect on EP were observed.

In most other experiments, a patch clamp technique in various configurations (cell-attached, outside-out, and whole-cell) has been used [10,76,188,286,289–299]. The advantage of a patch clamp over a classical voltage clamp is the use of a single electrode (in a glass micropipette) instead of two (in a two-electrode voltage clamp), which makes measurements simpler, and, moreover, it provides the ability to measure transmembrane currents at small patches of membrane. However, since the distribution of pores is highly dependent on the spatial position in an electric field [1,34] whole-cell configuration recording currents over the membrane of the entire cell is advantageous. Patch clamp techniques have been used to determine thresholds of EP and irreversible EP, kinetics of pore expansion and resealing [293,294],



Fig. 7. Patch clamp recording in studies with nanosecond electric pulses: Nanosecond pulsed electric field (nsPEF) exposure of individual cells attached to a glass cover slip. NsPEF was delivered by a pair of electrodes (E1, E2) made of 125-µm diameter tungsten rod. These electrodes were placed symmetrically on the sides of the selected cell (center). Cells chosen for exposure or sham exposure were situated out of large cell clusters and showed no visible signs of damage or deterioration. A glass micropipette (MP) for patch-clamp recording was brought in contact with the exposed cell after nsPEF exposure. Source: © 2007 Elsevier. Reprinted from Pakhomov, A.G., Shevin, R., White, J.A., Kolb, J.F., Pakhomova, O.N., Joshi, R.P., and Schoenbach, K.H. (2007). Membrane permeabilization and cell damage by ultrashort electric field shocks. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 465, 109–118 [76], with the permission of Elsevier.

differences in EP in cell types [10,76,286], EP in plants [296–298], characteristics of nanopores after nsEP [10,29,76,188,290–292], the inhibition effect by electric field reversal using nanosecond electric field oscillations [289] and poration by subnanosecond electric pulses [295]. In nsEP studies, high voltages of the porating pulse can damage the patch clamp setup or tight, gigaohmic seal between the cell membrane and the micropipette ("gigaseal"), all of which can lead to the production of artefacts in the recording currents [10,281]. This can be avoided by establishing the patch after nsEP pulsing [10,29,76,290], and Fig. 7, however, when using slightly lower voltages than usual in nsEP studies, the gigaseal can withstand pulsing and effective patch clamp recording is possible [29,188,291,292].

2.3.3. Cell swelling

One of the physico-chemical effects of electric pulses, cell swelling, can also be used to detect electroporation. Swelling occurs due to the osmotic imbalance generated by the leakage of ions and small molecules, which is followed by water influx, which is the primary cause of cell swelling [30,56,300]. There are four main stages of cell swelling after electric pulse application: 1. electroporation opens pores that allow the passage of small ions; 2. equilibration of intra- and extracellular Na⁺, K⁺, Cl⁻ ion concentrations by diffusion through pores or other structures; 3. during equilibration, osmotically driven water influx to the cell induces cell swelling; 4. when ion concentration gradients reach zero, water influx decreases until pores close. Ions afterwards re-establish concentration gradients or, if this is no longer possible, the cell ruptures [30]. Swelling occurs rapidly after plasma membrane electroporation [30,301] but if the cell survives swelling, cell size is regulated back to initial values by the extrusion of osmolytes in less than ten minutes [301]. Nevertheless, swelling has been proven to be a reliable method of determining the electroporation extent [30,56,104,220, 301–303], even for nanosecond pulses that open pores too small for dye molecules such as propidium iodide [30,56]. The method is simple and only requires use of light microscopy. Swelling has been reported to be dependent on pulse field intensity [104,220,302,303] and other pulse parameters such as number and repetition rate [30]. Swelling after electric pulse application is strongly dependent on buffer osmolarity: it is most prominent in a hypotonic buffer [300,301,304]. Moreover, by observation of swelling in buffers containing different sugars and PEGs, electropore size can be determined [56].

2.4. Other methods

Other methods have also been used to detect electroporation in various cells and tissues. Through the decades of research in the field of electroporation, scientists have striven to visualize pores that emerge after electric pulse application. Since the pores are mostly smaller than the resolution of light microscopy, there have been a few attempts to observe the pores with electron microscopy. However, volcano shaped openings in freeze-fractured samples of erythrocytes [305] were later argued to be experimental artefacts – haemolysis pores induced by a secondary effect of cell swelling [306]. Other studies have revealed areas with rough structure on the membranes of melanoma xenografts

Table 1

Overview of all the methods with their advantages and drawbacks, together with some references in the last column.

Detection method	Compounds	Advantages	Drawbacks	References
Nucleic acid binding fluorophores	Propidium iodide, ethidium bromide, ethidium homodimer-1, YO-PRO®-1 lodide, SYTOX® Green	Significant fluorescence enhancement upon binding to DNA No need to wash before detection Suitable for fluorescence microscopy (real-time monitoring in individual cells), microplate readers, and flow cytometry (for average population response) Also in vivo experiments	 Toxic, long incubations have to be avoided due to cytotoxicity Not suitable for detecting nanopores after nsEP application Not the most sensitive 	[7,8,15,17,50,53,68,81,96,188]
Small non-binding fluorescent molecules	Lucifer yellow, calcein	 Suitable for spectrofluorometers and fluorescence microscopy (after washing) For transdermal delivery AM ester form for studying efflux of the dye out of the cell Detection of vesicle poration after nsEP 	 No fluorescence enhancement Washing of cells before detection needed Time consuming – not for real-time observations Leakage due to incomplete resealing of the membrane in the working step or dilution due to adding medium to soon Possible quenching with metal ions 	[15,75,108,109,114,116,123]
Dextrans	3–2000 kDa dextrans, labelled with fluorophores	 Suitable for fluorescence microscopy, flow cytometry and spectrofluorometry For transdermal delivery For estimating pore size and threshold as a function of molecular size 	• Not suitable for detecting nanopores after nsEP application	[49,52,119,144,151,155,156]
Quantum dots and fluorescent nanoparticles		 High photostability, quantum yield and a large Stokes shift Resistant to quenching Suitable for fluorescence microscopy 	 May be toxic Aggregation in cytoplasm after EP Increased pulse duration and intensity required for delivery 	[21,162–164]
Ions and fluorescent ion indicators	Fura-2, fluo-3, calcium green, indo-1, FluxOR™	 Very sensitive, also suitable for nsEP experiments (especially Tl⁺) Ratiometric measurements Suitable for fluorescence microscopy, or spectrofluorometry 	 Ca²⁺ can also be released from internal stores or pass the plasma membrane via calcium channels or more complex pathways, which can all contribute to false positive results Not directly related to membrane permeability for larger molecules of interest 	[20,63,174,175,188]
Annexin V	FITC-annexin V	 Sensitive Also suitable for nsEP experiments For fluorescence microscopy and flow cytometry 	• With long incubations might overlap with apoptosis detection	[22,96,188,190,191]
Colour stains	Trypan blue, phenosafranine, erythrosine B	• Can be used with simple light microscopy	 Low sensitivity and contrast Toxic, long incubations have to be avoided due to cytotoxicity Not suitable for detecting nanopores after nsEP application 	[23,197,199–201]
Magnetic nanoparticles		After delivery of magnetic nanoparticles, cells survive and can be transplanted to organisms In vivo detection possible	Require additional staining protocols or the use of magnetic resonance imaging or magnetic force microscopy	[24,205,206,208,211]
Cytotoxic compounds	Bleomycin, cisplatin	SensitiveCan be used in vitro and in vivo	Time consuming, indirect observation of electroporation Toxic	[25,26,220,222,224]
DNA and RNA		 Suitable for fluorescence microscopy and flow cytometry In vitro and in vivo 	 Time consuming Require sterile work when detected by GFP expression Not sensitive (gene electrotransfer is a complex process, depending on different conditions and not easy to achieve) 	[27,234,235,238,242]
Extraction of biomolecules	Proteins, nucleic acids, pigments, lipids, sugars	• Biological species-dependent (can be an advantage or drawback)	Not sensitive Requires additional detecting methods Time consuming Biological species- dependent	[246,249,256,259,260]
Conductivity and impedance measurements		• In vitro and in vivo	Not specific Not directly related to membrane permeability for larger molecules of interest	[152,220,264,265,271,273]
Voltage clamp techniques		 Very sensitive With high time resolution Single cell observation 	 Require equipment for electrophysiology and a skilled expert Only single cell observation 	[10,278,279,286,296]
Cell swelling		 Can be used with simple light microscopy Very sensitive Also suitable for nsEP experiments 	 Strongly dependent on experimental buffers Cell volume regulation mechanisms/dynamics need to be considered 	[30,56,300,301,303,304]

and erythrocytes without pore-like craters [307], or concave-shaped pores in irreversible electroporation ablated tissues [308]. However, the techniques for sample preparation in electron microscopy are very aggressive and can affect metastable structures in a cell membrane [309], leading to possible artefacts. Recently, using total internal reflection fluorescence microscopy (TIRF), it was shown to be possible to detect and visualize individual electropores in planar droplet interface layers in real time by detecting the fluorescent signal proportional to the flux of calcium [12] or potassium ions [310] flowing through a pore (by exploiting optical single-channel recording). Pore dynamics, stochastic appearance and disappearance of pores, diffusion through pores, interaction between electropores, and fluctuations in pore radius have been estimated with TIRF. However, there are still limitations to this method: direct measurement of pore diameter is not possible since the detected cloud of ions is larger than the pore itself, and diffraction and time resolution limit the detection of events on a smaller time and space scale [12,310].

Another goal in electroporation studies has been to separate electroporated cells from non-electroporated. This can be done by the use of dielectrophoresis (DEP) in microfluidic devices [13,311–313]. Electroporated cells change their geometrical and electric properties, which has a strong influence on the behaviour of cells when exposed to DEP. This allows separation of non-porated cells from porated ones and even reversibly- and irreversibly-porated cells [13] by choosing the proper frequency for DEP.

There are many other methods of detecting electroporation but they are not often used, such as second harmonic generation imaging [314, 315], ultra-weak light emission (endogenous biological chemiluminescence) detection for assessment of electroporation-induced lipid peroxidation [316,317] or confocal Raman microspectroscopy to investigate the effect of pulsed electric fields on the chemical composition of membrane proteins and lipids [318,319]. Some methods are avoided for safety reasons, such as cell uptake of radioactive isotopes [320]. Several other techniques have been specifically developed or modified for detecting electroporation in microorganisms such as the selective medium plating technique or Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR), and food tissues, such as acoustic tests, and are more thoroughly described elsewhere [321,322]. A concise overview of all the methods is given in Table 1.

3. Conclusion

The number of researchers contributing to the development of the field of electroporation is increasing every year. They search for new applications, seek to optimize process parameters and to elucidate the mechanisms of this phenomenon. However, most studies begin with the detection of electroporation and/or determination of the extent of membrane electroporation in specific conditions. This can be done by using one of the numerous methods of detection that have been developed over the decades of EP research. However, they all have advantages and disadvantages, considering the available equipment and experimental conditions used. This review describes methods for the detection of membrane electroporation in a way that is intended to help scientists to choose the most suitable one for their specific studies.

Acknowledgment and funding

The study was conducted within the scope of the LEA EBAM: European Laboratory of Pulsed Electric Fields Applications in Biology and Medicine (2011–2018). The study was supported by the Slovenian Research Agency (ARRS) and the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) – Austrian-Slovenian Lead Agency Joint Project: Electroporation as a Method for Inserting Functional Membrane Proteins in Mammalian Cells (N2-0027, 2015–2017). It was also funded by ARRS research programme – Electroporation-based technologies and treatments (P2-0249, 2015–2020).

References

- M.L. Yarmush, A. Golberg, G. Serša, T. Kotnik, D. Miklavčič, Electroporation-based technologies for medicine: principles, applications, and challenges, Annu. Rev. Biomed. Eng. 16 (2014) 295–320, https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-bioeng-071813-104622.
- [2] R. Stämpfli, Reversible electrical breakdown of the excitable membrane of a Ranvier node, Acad. Bras. Cienc. 30 (1958) 57–63.
- [3] A. Golberg, M. Sack, J. Teissie, G. Pataro, U. Pliquett, G. Saulis, T. Stefan, D. Miklavcic, E. Vorobiev, W. Frey, Energy-efficient biomass processing with pulsed electric fields for bioeconomy and sustainable development, Biotechnol. Biofuels 9 (2016) 94, https://doi.org/10.1186/s13068-016-0508-z.
- [4] T. Kotnik, W. Frey, M. Sack, S. Haberl Meglič, M. Peterka, D. Miklavčič, Electroporation-based applications in biotechnology, Trends Biotechnol. 33 (2015) 480–488, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibtech.2015.06.002.
- [5] S. Mahnič-Kalamiza, E. Vorobiev, D. Miklavčič, Electroporation in food processing and biorefinery, J. Membr. Biol. 247 (2014) 1279–1304, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00232-014-9737-x.
- [6] M. Kandušer, D. Miklavčič, Electroporation in Biological Cell and Tissue: An Overview, in: Electrotechnol. Extr. Food Plants Biomater, Springer, New York, NY, 2009 1–37, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-79374-0_1.
- [7] M. Golzio, J. Teissié, M.-P. Rols, Direct visualization at the single-cell level of electrically mediated gene delivery, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 99 (2002) 1292–1297, https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.022646499.
- [8] G. Pucihar, T. Kotnik, D. Miklavčič, J. Teissié, Kinetics of transmembrane transport of small molecules into electropermeabilized cells, Biophys. J. 95 (2008) 2837–2848, https://doi.org/10.1529/biophysj.108.135541.
- [9] C.S. Djuzenova, U. Zimmermann, H. Frank, V.L. Sukhorukov, E. Richter, G. Fuhr, Effect of medium conductivity and composition on the uptake of propidium iodide into electropermeabilized myeloma cells, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1284 (1996) 143–152.
- [10] A.G. Pakhomov, J.F. Kolb, J.A. White, R.P. Joshi, S. Xiao, K.H. Schoenbach, Longlasting plasma membrane permeabilization in mammalian cells by nanosecond pulsed electric field (nsPEF), Bioelectromagnetics 28 (2007) 655–663, https:// doi.org/10.1002/bem.20354.
- [11] S.M. Kennedy, Z. Ji, J.C. Hedstrom, J.H. Booske, S.C. Hagness, Quantification of electroporative uptake kinetics and electric field heterogeneity effects in cells, Biophys. J. 94 (2008) 5018–5027, https://doi.org/10.1529/biophysj.106.103218.
- [12] J.T. Sengel, M.I. Wallace, Imaging the dynamics of individual electropores, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 113 (2016) 5281–5286, https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1517437113.
- [13] J. Cemažar, T. Kotnik, Dielectrophoretic field-flow fractionation of electroporated cells, Electrophoresis 33 (2012) 2867–2874, https://doi.org/10.1002/elps. 201200265.
- [14] M. Casciola, M. Tarek, A molecular insight into the electro-transfer of small molecules through electropores driven by electric fields, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 1858 (2016) 2278–2289, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2016.03.022.
- [15] E.B. Sözer, C.F. Pocetti, P.T. Vernier, Asymmetric patterns of small molecule transport after nanosecond and microsecond electropermeabilization, J. Membr. Biol. (2017)https://doi.org/10.1007/s00232-017-9962-1.
- [16] M. Suga, A. Goto, T. Hatakeyama, Electrically induced protein release from Schizosaccharomyces pombe cells in a hyperosmotic condition during and following a high electropulsation, J. Biosci. Bioeng. 103 (2007) 298–302, https://doi.org/ 10.1263/jbb.103.298.
- [17] A.M. Bowman, O.M. Nesin, O.N. Pakhomova, A.G. Pakhomov, Analysis of plasma membrane integrity by fluorescent detection of Tl + uptake, J. Membr. Biol. 236 (2010) 15–26, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00232-010-9269-y.
- [18] Y. Demiryurek, M. Nickaeen, M. Zheng, M. Yu, J.D. Zahn, D.I. Shreiber, H. Lin, J.W. Shan, Transport, resealing, and re-poration dynamics of two-pulse electroporation-mediated molecular delivery, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 1848 (2015) 1706–1714, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2015.04.007.
- [19] R. Girelli, S. Prejanò, I. Cataldo, V. Corbo, L. Martini, A. Scarpa, B. Claudio, Feasibility and safety of electrochemotherapy (ECT) in the pancreas: a preclinical investigation, Radiol. Oncol. 49 (2015) 147–154, https://doi.org/10. 1515/raon-2015-0013.
- [20] G. Pucihar, J. Krmelj, M. Reberšek, T.B. Napotnik, D. Miklavčič, Equivalent pulse parameters for electroporation, I.E.E.E. Trans. Biomed. Eng. 58 (2011) 3279–3288, https://doi.org/10.1109/TBME.2011.2167232.
- [21] T.S. Santra, H.-Y. Chang, P.-C. Wang, F.-G. Tseng, Impact of pulse duration on localized single-cell nano-electroporation, Analyst 139 (2014) 6249–6258, https://doi. org/10.1039/c4an01050g.
- [22] P.T. Vernier, Y. Sun, L. Marcu, C.M. Craft, M.A. Gundersen, Nanoelectropulseinduced phosphatidylserine translocation, Biophys. J. 86 (2004) 4040–4048, https://doi.org/10.1529/biophysj.103.037945.
- [23] M. Khine, A. Lau, C. Ionescu-Zanetti, J. Seo, L.P. Lee, A single cell electroporation chip, Lab Chip 5 (2005) 38–43, https://doi.org/10.1039/b408352k.
- [24] Y. Tachibana, J. Enmi, A. Mahara, H. Iida, T. Yamaoka, Design and characterization of a polymeric MRI contrast agent based on PVA for in vivo living-cell tracking, Contrast Media Mol. Imaging 5 (2010) 309–317, https://doi.org/10.1002/cmmi.389.
- [25] T. Kotnik, A. Macek-Lebar, D. Miklavcic, L.M. Mir, Evaluation of cell membrane electropermeabilization by means of a nonpermeant cytotoxic agent, BioTechniques 28 (2000) 921–926.
- [26] O.N. Pakhomova, B.W. Gregory, A.G. Pakhomov, Facilitation of electroporative drug uptake and cell killing by electrosensitization, J. Cell. Mol. Med. 17 (2013) 154–159, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1582-4934.2012.01658.x.
- [27] C. Rosazza, A. Buntz, T. Rieß, D. Wöll, A. Zumbusch, M.-P. Rols, Intracellular tracking of single-plasmid DNA particles after delivery by electroporation, Mol. Ther. J. Am. Soc. Gene Ther. 21 (2013) 2217–2226, https://doi.org/10.1038/mt.2013.182.

- [28] A. Silve, A. Guimerà Brunet, B. Al-Sakere, A. Ivorra, L.M. Mir, Comparison of the effects of the repetition rate between microsecond and nanosecond pulses: electropermeabilization-induced electro-desensitization? Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gen. Subj. 1840 (2014) 2139–2151, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbagen. 2014.02.011.
- [29] V. Nesin, A.M. Bowman, S. Xiao, A.G. Pakhomov, Cell permeabilization and inhibition of voltage-gated Ca(2+) and Na(+) channel currents by nanosecond pulsed electric field, Bioelectromagnetics 33 (2012) 394–404, https://doi.org/10.1002/ bem.21696.
- [30] S. Romeo, Y.-H. Wu, Z.A. Levine, M.A. Gundersen, P.T. Vernier, Water influx and cell swelling after nanosecond electropermeabilization, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1828 (2013) 1715–1722, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2013.03.007.
- [31] B. Alberts, D. Bray, K. Hopkin, A. Johnson, J. Lewis, M. Raff, K. Roberts, P. Walter, Essential Cell Biology, Fourth edition Garland Science, 2013.
- [32] H.K. Shete, R.H. Prabhu, V.B. Patravale, Endosomal escape: a bottleneck in intracellular delivery, J. Nanosci. Nanotechnol. 14 (2014) 460–474.
- [33] A. Silve, L.M. Mir, Cell electropermeabilization and cellular uptake of small molecules: the electrochemotherapy concept, in: S.T. Kee, J. Gehl, E.W. Lee (Eds.), Clin. Asp. Electroporation, Springer, New York 2011, pp. 69–82, https://doi.org/10. 1007/978-1-4419-8363-3_6.
- [34] L. Rems, D. Miklavčič, Tutorial: electroporation of cells in complex materials and tissue, J. Appl. Phys. 119 (2016) 201101, https://doi.org/10.1063/1.4949264.
- [35] G. Saulis, Pore disappearance in a cell after electroporation: theoretical simulation and comparison with experiments, Biophys. J. 73 (1997) 1299–1309.
- [36] C. Rosazza, S.H. Meglic, A. Zumbusch, M.-P. Rols, D. Miklavcic, Gene electrotransfer: a mechanistic perspective, Curr. Gene Ther. 16 (2016) 98–129.
- [37] E. Neumann, K. Toensing, S. Kakorin, P. Budde, J. Frey, Mechanism of electroporative dye uptake by mouse B cells, Biophys. J. 74 (1998) 98–108, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(98)77771-9.
- [38] M.R. Prausnitz, C.D. Milano, J.A. Gimm, R. Langer, J.C. Weaver, Quantitative study of molecular transport due to electroporation: uptake of bovine serum albumin by erythrocyte ghosts, Biophys. J. 66 (1994) 1522–1530.
- [39] E.B. Sözer, Z.A. Levine, P.T. Vernier, Quantitative limits on small molecule transport via the electropermeome – measuring and modeling single nanosecond perturbations, Sci. Rep. 7 (2017)https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-00092-0.
- [40] M. Breton, L. Delemotte, A. Silve, L.M. Mir, M. Tarek, Transport of siRNA through lipid membranes driven by nanosecond electric pulses: an experimental and computational study, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 134 (2012) 13938–13941, https://doi.org/10. 1021/ja3052365.
- [41] M. Kotulska, W. Dyrka, P. Sadowski, Fluorescent methods in evaluation of nanopore conductivity and their computational validation, in: A.G. Pakhomov, D. Miklavcic, M.S. Markov (Eds.), Adv. Electroporation Tech. Biol. Med, CRC Press 2010, pp. 123–139 (http://www.crcnetbase.com/doi/abs/10.1201/ EBK1439819067-c6, accessed January 20, 2016).
- [42] T. Yoshizawa, M. Mizoguchi, T. Iimori, T. Nakabayashi, N. Ohta, Effects of electric and magnetic fields on fluorescence in electron donor and acceptor pairs of pyrene and *N*-methylphthalimide doped in a polymer film, Chem. Phys. 324 (2006) 26–39, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemphys.2005.09.051.
- [43] K. Awasthi, T. limori, N. Ohta, Synergy effects of electric and magnetic fields on locally excited-state fluorescence of photoinduced electron transfer systems in a polymer film, J. Phys. Chem. A 113 (2009) 10603–10609, https://doi.org/10. 1021/jp905579p.
- [44] T. Pourmirjafari Firoozabadi, Z. Shankayi, A. Izadi, S.M. Pourmirjafari Firoozabadi, Can Lucifer Yellow indicate correct permeability of biological cell membrane under an electric and magnetic field? Cell J. Yakhteh. 16 (2015) 560–563.
- [45] F.M. André, M.A. Rassokhin, A.M. Bowman, A.G. Pakhomov, Gadolinium blocks membrane permeabilization induced by nanosecond electric pulses and reduces cell death, Bioelectrochemistry 79 (2010) 95–100, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bioelechem.2009.12.007.
- [46] E.C. Gianulis, A.G. Pakhomov, Gadolinium modifies the cell membrane to inhibit permeabilization by nanosecond electric pulses, Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 570 (2015) 1–7, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.abb.2015.02.013.
- [47] H.C. Ishikawa-Ankerhold, R. Ankerhold, G.P.C. Drummen, Advanced fluorescence microscopy techniques—FRAP, FLIP, FLAP, FRET and FLIM, Molecules 17 (2012) 4047–4132, https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules17044047.
- [48] W. Mehrle, U. Zimmermann, R. Hampp, Evidence for a symmetrical uptake of fluorescent dyes through electro-permeabilized membranes of Avena mesophyll protoplasts, FEBS Lett. 185 (1985) 89–94, https://doi.org/10.1016/0014-5793(85)80746-8.
- [49] A.E. Sowers, M.R. Lieber, Electropore diameters, lifetimes, numbers, and locations in individual erythrocyte ghosts, FEBS Lett. 205 (1986) 179–184.
- [50] E. Tekle, R.D. Astumian, P.B. Chock, Electroporation by using bipolar oscillating electric field: an improved method for DNA transfection of NIH 3T3 cells, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 88 (1991) 4230–4234.
- [51] M. Fernández-Suárez, A.Y. Ting, Fluorescent probes for super-resolution imaging in living cells, Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 9 (2008) 929–943, https://doi.org/10.1038/ nrm2531.
- [52] D.C. Bartoletti, G.I. Harrison, J.C. Weaver, The number of molecules taken up by electroporated cells: quantitative determination, FEBS Lett. 256 (1989) 4–10.
- [53] J.C. Weaver, G.I. Harrison, J.G. Bliss, J.R. Mourant, K.T. Powell, Electroporation: high frequency of occurrence of a transient high-permeability state in erythrocytes and intact yeast, FEBS Lett. 229 (1988) 30–34.
- [54] I. Marjanovič, M. Kandušer, D. Miklavčič, M.M. Keber, M. Pavlin, Comparison of flow cytometry, fluorescence microscopy and spectrofluorometry for analysis of gene electrotransfer efficiency, J. Membr. Biol. 247 (2014) 1259–1267, https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00232-014-9714-4.

- [55] A. Krishan, Rapid flow cytofluorometric analysis of mammalian cell cycle by propidium iodide staining, J. Cell Biol. 66 (1975) 188–193.
- [56] O.M. Nesin, O.N. Pakhomova, S. Xiao, A.G. Pakhomov, Manipulation of cell volume and membrane pore comparison following single cell permeabilization with 60and 600-ns electric pulses, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 1808 (2011) 792–801, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2010.12.012.
- [57] K.H. Jones, J.A. Senft, An improved method to determine cell viability by simultaneous staining with fluorescein diacetate-propidium iodide, J. Histochem. Cytochem. Off. J. Histochem. Soc. 33 (1985) 77–79.
- [58] D.D. Ross, C.C. Joneckis, J.V. Ordóñez, A.M. Sisk, R.K. Wu, R.E. Hamburger, A.W. Nora, R.E. Nora, Estimation of cell survival by flow cytometric quantification of fluorescein diacetate/propidium iodide viable cell number, Cancer Res. 49 (1989) 3776–3782.
- [59] A. Banerjee, P. Majumder, S. Sanyal, J. Singh, K. Jana, C. Das, D. Dasgupta, The DNA intercalators ethidium bromide and propidium iodide also bind to core histones, FEBS Open Bio. 4 (2014) 251–259, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fob.2014.02.006.
- [60] J. Dermol, O.N. Pakhomova, A.G. Pakhomov, D. Miklavčič, Cell electrosensitization exists only in certain electroporation buffers, PLoS ONE 11 (2016)https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0159434.
- [61] M.M. Sadik, J. Li, J.W. Shan, D.I. Shreiber, H. Lin, Quantification of propidium iodide delivery using millisecond electric pulses: experiments, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1828 (2013) 1322–1328, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2013.01.002.
- [62] S. Sixou, J. Teissié, Exogenous uptake and release of molecules by electroloaded cells: a digitized videomicroscopy study, Bioelectrochem. Bioenerg. 31 (1993) 237–257, https://doi.org/10.1016/0302-4598(93)86111-D.
- [63] E. Tekle, R.D. Astumian, P.B. Chock, Selective and asymmetric molecular transport across electroporated cell membranes, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 91 (1994) 11512–11516.
- [64] J. Michie, D. Janssens, J. Cilliers, B.J. Smit, L. Böhm, Assessment of electroporation by flow cytometry, Cytometry 41 (2000) 96–101.
- [65] J.C. Mohr, J.J. de Pablo, S.P. Palecek, Electroporation of human embryonic stem cells: small and macromolecule loading and DNA transfection, Biotechnol. Prog. 22 (2006) 825–834, https://doi.org/10.1021/bp0600334.
- [66] K.J. Müller, V.L. Sukhorukov, U. Zimmermann, Reversible electropermeabilization of mammalian cells by high-intensity, ultra-short pulses of submicrosecond duration, J. Membr. Biol. 184 (2001) 161–170.
- [67] G. Pucihar, T. Kotnik, J. Teissié, D. Miklavcic, Electropermeabilization of dense cell suspensions, Eur. Biophys. J. EBJ. 36 (2007) 173–185, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00249-006-0115-1.
- [68] M.P. Rols, C. Delteil, M. Golzio, J. Teissié, Control by ATP and ADP of voltage-induced mammalian-cell-membrane permeabilization, gene transfer and resulting expression, Eur. J. Biochem. FEBS 254 (1998) 382–388.
- [69] R. Shirakashi, C.M. Köstner, K.J. Müller, M. Kürschner, U. Zimmermann, V.L. Sukhorukov, Intracellular delivery of trehalose into mammalian cells by electropermeabilization, J. Membr. Biol. 189 (2002) 45–54, https://doi.org/10. 1007/s00232-002-1003-y.
- [70] R. Shirakashi, V.L. Sukhorukov, I. Tanasawa, U. Zimmermann, Measurement of the permeability and resealing time constant of the electroporated mammalian cell membranes, Int. J. Heat Mass Transf. 47 (2004) 4517–4524, https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.ijheatmasstransfer.2004.04.007.
- [71] S. Therrien, P.H. Naccache, Guanine nucleotide-induced polymerization of actin in electropermeabilized human neutrophils, J. Cell Biol. 109 (1989) 1125–1132.
- [72] B. Dovgan, A. Barlič, M. Knežević, D. Miklavčič, Cryopreservation of human adiposederived stem cells in combination with trehalose and reversible electroporation, J. Membr. Biol. 250 (2017) 1–9, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00232-016-9916-z.
- [73] E.J. Verspohl, I. Kaiserling-Buddemeier, A. Wienecke, Introducing specific antibodies into electropermeabilized cells is a valuable tool for eliminating specific cell functions, Cell Biochem. Funct. 15 (1997) 127–134, https://doi.org/10.1002/ (SICI)1099-0844(19970601)15:2<127::AID-CBF732>3.0.CO;2-E.
- [74] G. Pucihar, D. Miklavcic, T. Kotnik, A time-dependent numerical model of transmembrane voltage inducement and electroporation of irregularly shaped cells, I.E.E.E. Trans. Biomed. Eng. 56 (2009) 1491–1501, https://doi.org/10.1109/TBME. 2009.2014244.
- [75] T.B. Napotnik, M. Reberšek, T. Kotnik, E. Lebrasseur, G. Cabodevila, D. Miklavčič, Electropermeabilization of endocytotic vesicles in B16 F1 mouse melanoma cells, Med. Biol. Eng. Comput. 48 (2010) 407–413, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11517-010-0599-9.
- [76] A.G. Pakhomov, R. Shevin, J.A. White, J.F. Kolb, O.N. Pakhomova, R.P. Joshi, K.H. Schoenbach, Membrane permeabilization and cell damage by ultrashort electric field shocks, Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 465 (2007) 109–118, https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.abb.2007.05.003.
- [77] A.G. Pakhomov, B.L. Ibey, A.M. Bowman, F.M. Andre, O.N. Pakhomova, Nanosecondduration electric pulses open nanometer-size pores in cell plasma membrane, World Congr. Med. Phys. Biomed. Eng. Sept. 7–12 2009, Springer Verlag, Munich Ger. 2009, pp. 17–20, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-03895-2-6.
- [78] A.G. Pakhomov, E. Gianulis, P.T. Vernier, I. Semenov, S. Xiao, O.N. Pakhomova, Multiple nanosecond electric pulses increase the number but not the size of long-lived nanopores in the cell membrane, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1848 (2015) 958–966, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2014.12.026.
- [79] B. Cabriel, J. Teissié, Direct observation in the millisecond time range of fluorescent molecule asymmetrical interaction with the electropermeabilized cell membrane, Biophys. J. 73 (1997) 2630–2637.
- [80] B. Gabriel, J. Teissié, Fluorescence imaging in the millisecond time range of membrane electropermeabilisation of single cells using a rapid ultra-low-light intensifying detection system, Eur. Biophys. J. 27 (1998) 291–298, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s002490050136.

- [81] B. Gabriel, J. Teissié, Time courses of mammalian cell electropermeabilization observed by millisecond imaging of membrane property changes during the pulse, Biophys. J. 76 (1999) 2158–2165, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(99)77370-4.
- [82] S. Čorović, A. Zupanic, S. Kranjc, B. Al Sakere, A. Leroy-Willig, L.M. Mir, D. Miklavcic, The influence of skeletal muscle anisotropy on electroporation: in vivo study and numerical modeling, Med. Biol. Eng. Comput. 48 (2010) 637–648, https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11517-010-0614-1.
- [83] A. Severini, A.R. Morgan, An assay for proteinases and their inhibitors based on DNA/ethidium bromide fluorescence, Anal. Biochem. 193 (1991) 83–89.
- [84] J. Olmsted, D.R. Kearns, Mechanism of ethidium bromide fluorescence enhancement on binding to nucleic acids. Biochemistry (Mosc) 16 (1977) 3647–3654.
- [85] Y.-M. Song, R. Ochi, Hyperpolarization and lysophosphatidylcholine induce inward currents and ethidium fluorescence in rabbit ventricular myocytes, J. Physiol. 545 (2002) 463–473, https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2002.031039.
- [86] H. Xu, P.D. Nallathamby, X.-H.N. Xu, Real-time imaging and tuning subcellular structures and membrane transport kinetics of single live cells at nanosecond regime, J. Phys. Chem. B 113 (2009) 14393–14404, https://doi.org/10.1021/jp9021739.
- [87] B. Gabriel, J. Teissié, Mammalian cell electropermeabilization as revealed by millisecond imaging of fluorescence changes of ethidium bromide in interaction with the membrane1, Bioelectrochem. Bioenerg. 47 (1998) 113–118, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S0302-4598(98)00174-3.
- [88] A.N. Glazer, K. Peck, R.A. Mathies, A stable double-stranded DNA-ethidium homodimer complex: application to picogram fluorescence detection of DNA in agarose gels, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 87 (1990) 3851–3855.
- [89] B. Gaugain, J. Barbet, N. Capelle, B.P. Roques, J.B. Le Pecq, DNA Bifunctional intercalators. 2. Fluorescence properties and DNA binding interaction of an ethidium homodimer and an acridine ethidium heterodimer, Biochemistry (Mosc) 17 (1978) 5078–5088.
- [90] E.H. Hall, K.H. Schoenbach, S.J. Beebe, Nanosecond pulsed electric fields (nsPEF) induce direct electric field effects and biological effects on human colon carcinoma cells, DNA Cell Biol. 24 (2005) 283–291, https://doi.org/10.1089/dna.2005.24.283.
- [91] S.J. Beebe, P.M. Fox, L.J. Rec, K. Somers, R.H. Stark, K.H. Schoenbach, Nanosecond pulsed electric field (nsPEF) effects on cells and tissues: apoptosis induction and tumor growth inhibition, IEEE Trans. Plasma Sci. 30 (2002) 286–292, https://doi. org/10.1109/TPS.2002.1003872.
- [92] S.J. Beebe, J. White, P.F. Blackmore, Y. Deng, K. Somers, K.H. Schoenbach, Diverse effects of nanosecond pulsed electric fields on cells and tissues, DNA Cell Biol. 22 (2003) 785–796, https://doi.org/10.1089/104454903322624993.
- [93] S.J. Beebe, P.M. Fox, L.J. Rec, E.L.K. Willis, K.H. Schoenbach, Nanosecond, high-intensity pulsed electric fields induce apoptosis in human cells, FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 17 (2003) 1493–1495, https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.02-0859fje.
- [94] O.N. Pakhomova, B. Gregory, I. Semenov, A.G. Pakhomov, Calcium-mediated pore expansion and cell death following nanoelectroporation, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1838 (2014) 2547–2554, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2014.06.015.
- [95] P.T. Vernier, Y. Sun, J. Wang, M.M. Thu, E. Garon, M. Valderrabano, L. Marcu, H.P. Koeffler, M.A. Gundersen, Nanoelectropulse intracellular perturbation and electropermeabilization technology: phospholipid translocation, calcium bursts, chromatin rearrangement, cardiomyocyte activation, and tumor cell sensitivity, Conf. Proc. Annu. Int. Conf. IEEE Eng. Med. Biol. Soc. IEEE Eng. Med. Biol. Soc. Annu. Conf. 6 (2005) 5850–5853, https://doi.org/10.1109/IEMBS.2005.1615820.
- [96] P.T. Vernier, Y. Sun, M.A. Gundersen, Nanoelectropulse-driven membrane perturbation and small molecule permeabilization, BMC Cell Biol. 7 (2006) 37, https:// doi.org/10.1186/1471-2121-7-37.
- [97] V. Novickij, J. Dermol, A. Grainys, M. Kranjc, D. Miklavčič, Membrane permeabilization of mammalian cells using bursts of high magnetic field pulses, PeerJ 5 (2017) e3267, https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.3267.
- [98] C.C. Roth, R.A. Barnes Jr., B.L. Ibey, H.T. Beier, L. Christopher Mimun, S.M. Maswadi, M. Shadaram, R.D. Glickman, Characterization of pressure transients generated by nanosecond electrical pulse (nsEP) exposure, Sci. Rep. 5 (2015)https://doi.org/10. 1038/srep15063.
- [99] T. Idziorek, J. Estaquier, F. De Bels, J.C. Ameisen, YOPRO-1 permits cytofluorometric analysis of programmed cell death (apoptosis) without interfering with cell viability, J. Immunol. Methods 185 (1995) 249–258.
- [100] S.E. Hickman, J. el Khoury, S. Greenberg, I. Schieren, S.C. Silverstein, P2Z adenosine triphosphate receptor activity in cultured human monocyte-derived macrophages, Blood 84 (1994) 2452–2456.
- [101] F. Rassendren, G.N. Buell, C. Virginio, G. Collo, R.A. North, A. Surprenant, The permeabilizing ATP receptor, P2X7. Cloning and expression of a human cDNA, J. Biol. Chem. 272 (1997) 5482–5486.
- [102] R.J. Connolly, G.A. Lopez, A.M. Hoff, M.J. Jaroszeski, Characterization of plasma mediated molecular delivery to cells in vitro, Int. J. Pharm. 389 (2010) 53–57, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2010.01.016.
- [103] S. Homhuan, B. Zhang, F.-S. Sheu, A.A. Bettiol, F. Watt, Single-cell electroporation using proton beam fabricated biochips, Biomed. Microdevices 14 (2012) 533–540, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10544-012-9630-2.
- [104] H.-Y. Wang, C. Lu, Electroporation of mammalian cells in a Microfluidic Channel with geometric variation, Anal. Chem. 78 (2006) 5158–5164, https://doi.org/10. 1021/ac060733n.
- [105] H.-Y. Wang, C. Lu, Microfluidic electroporation for delivery of small molecules and genes into cells using a common DC power supply, Biotechnol. Bioeng. 100 (2008) 579–586, https://doi.org/10.1002/bit.21784.
- [106] A.D. Peterson, M.J. Jaroszeski, V.K. Gupta, Fluorometric assay to compensate for non-viable cells during electroporation, J. Fluoresc. 25 (2015) 159–165, https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10895-014-1492-y.
- [107] M. Grys, Z. Madeja, W. Korohoda, Decreasing the thresholds for electroporation by sensitizing cells with local cationic anesthetics and substances that decrease the

surface negative electric charge, Cell. Mol. Biol. Lett. 19 (2014) 65-76, https://doi. org/10.2478/s11658-013-0114-z.

- [108] T. Kotnik, L.M. Mir, K. Flisar, M. Puc, D. Miklavcic, Cell membrane electropermeabilization by symmetrical bipolar rectangular pulses. Part I. Increased efficiency of permeabilization, Bioelectrochem. Amst. Neth. 54 (2001) 83–90.
- [109] L.M. Mir, H. Banoun, C. Paoletti, Introduction of definite amounts of nonpermeant molecules into living cells after electropermeabilization: direct access to the cytosol, Exp. Cell Res. 175 (1988) 15–25, https://doi.org/10. 1016/0014-4827(88)90251-0.
- [110] M. Puc, T. Kotnik, L.M. Mir, D. Miklavcic, Quantitative model of small molecules uptake after in vitro cell electropermeabilization, Bioelectrochem. Amst. Neth. 60 (2003) 1–10.
- [111] L. Raptis, K. Firth, H. Brownell, A. Todd, W.C. Simon, B. Bennett, L. MacKenzie, M. Zannis-Hadjopoulos, Electroporation of adherent cells in situ for the introduction of nonpermeant molecules, in: J. Nickoloff (Ed.), Anim. Cell Electroporation Electrofusion Protoc, Humana Press 1995, pp. 93–113, https://doi.org/10.1385/0-89603-304-X:93.
- [112] L. Towhidi, S.M.P. Firoozabadi, H. Mozdarani, D. Miklavcic, Lucifer Yellow uptake by CHO cells exposed to magnetic and electric pulses, Radiol. Oncol. 46 (2012) 119–125, https://doi.org/10.2478/v10019-012-0014-2.
- [113] J. Swanson, E. Burke, S.C. Silverstein, Tubular lysosomes accompany stimulated pinocytosis in macrophages, J. Cell Biol. 104 (1987) 1217–1222.
- [114] M.R. Prausnitz, V.G. Bose, R. Langer, J.C. Weaver, Electroporation of mammalian skin: a mechanism to enhance transdermal drug delivery, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 90 (1993) 10504–10508.
- [115] N. Bao, J. Wang, C. Lu, Microfluidic electroporation for selective release of intracellular molecules at the single-cell level, Electrophoresis 29 (2008) 2939–2944, https://doi.org/10.1002/elps.200700856.
- [116] P.J. Canatella, J.F. Karr, J.A. Petros, M.R. Prausnitz, Quantitative study of electroporation-mediated molecular uptake and cell viability, Biophys. J. 80 (2001) 755–764.
- [117] C. Chen, J.A. Evans, M.P. Robinson, S.W. Smye, P. O'Toole, Measurement of the efficiency of cell membrane electroporation using pulsed ac fields, Phys. Med. Biol. 53 (2008) 4747–4757, https://doi.org/10.1088/0031-9155/53/17/019.
- [118] S.-O. Choi, Y.-C. Kim, J.W. Lee, J.-H. Park, M.R. Prausnitz, M.G. Allen, Intracellular protein delivery and gene transfection by electroporation using a microneedle electrode array, Small Weinh. Bergstr. Ger. 8 (2012) 1081–1091, https://doi.org/ 10.1002/smll.201101747.
- [119] C. Ionescu-Zanetti, A. Blatz, M. Khine, Electrophoresis-assisted single-cell electroporation for efficient intracellular delivery, Biomed. Microdevices 10 (2008) 113–116, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10544-007-9115-x.
- [120] W. Korohoda, M. Grys, Z. Madeja, Reversible and irreversible electroporation of cell suspensions flowing through a localized DC electric field, Cell. Mol. Biol. Lett. 18 (2013) 102–119, https://doi.org/10.2478/s11658-012-0042-3.
- [121] E.B. Ghartey-Tagoe, J.S. Morgan, K. Ahmed, A.S. Neish, M.R. Prausnitz, Electroporation-mediated delivery of molecules to model intestinal epithelia, Int. J. Pharm. 270 (2004) 127–138.
- [122] E.B. Ghartey-Tagoe, J.S. Morgan, A.S. Neish, M.R. Prausnitz, Increased permeability of intestinal epithelial monolayers mediated by electroporation, J. Control. Release 103 (2005) 177–190, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2004.11.021.
- [123] H.R. Azencott, G.F. Peter, M.R. Prausnitz, Influence of the cell wall on intracellular delivery to algal cells by electroporation and sonication, Ultrasound Med. Biol. 33 (2007) 1805–1817, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2007.05.008.
- [124] A.J. Cutler, M. Saleem, Permeabilizing soybean protoplasts to macromolecules using electroporation and hypotonic shock, Plant Physiol. 83 (1987) 24–28.
- [125] E.A. Gift, J.C. Weaver, Observation of extremely heterogeneous electroporative molecular uptake by *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* which changes with electric field pulse amplitude, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 1234 (1995) 52–62, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/0005-2736(94)00258-Q.
- [126] E.A. Gift, J.C. Weaver, Simultaneous quantitative determination of electroporative molecular uptake and subsequent cell survival using gel microdrops and flow cytometry, Cytometry 39 (2000) 243–249.
- [127] A. Hassanein, L. Hamama, K. Loridon, N. Dorion, Direct gene transfer study and transgenic plant regeneration after electroporation into mesophyll protoplasts of *Pelargonium × hortorum*, "Panaché Sud", Plant Cell Rep. 28 (2009) 1521–1530, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00299-009-0751-x.
- [128] L. Valat, S. Toutain, N. Courtois, F. Gaire, E. Decout, L. Pinck, M. Mauro, M. Burrus, GFLV replication in electroporated grapevine protoplasts, Plant Sci. Int. J. Exp. Plant Biol. 155 (2000) 203–212.
- [129] M.R. Prausnitz, B.S. Lau, C.D. Milano, S. Conner, R. Langer, J.C. Weaver, A quantitative study of electroporation showing a plateau in net molecular transport, Biophys. J. 65 (1993) 414–422, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(93)81081-6.
- [130] M.R. Prausnitz, J.D. Corbett, J.A. Gimm, D.E. Golan, R. Langer, J.C. Weaver, Millisecond measurement of transport during and after an electroporation pulse, Biophys. J. 68 (1995) 1864–1870.
- [131] S. Raffy, J. Teissié, Electroinsertion of glycophorin A in interdigitation-fusion giant unilamellar lipid vesicles, J. Biol. Chem. 272 (1997) 25524–25530, https://doi. org/10.1074/jbc.272.41.25524.
- [132] U.F. Pliquett, C.A. Gusbeth, J.C. Weaver, Non-linearity of molecular transport through human skin due to electric stimulus, J. Control. Release Off. J. Control. Release Soc. 68 (2000) 373–386.
- [133] Y. Tokudome, K. Sugibayashi, The synergic effects of various electrolytes and electroporation on the in vitro skin permeation of calcein, J. Control. Release Off. J. Control. Release Soc. 92 (2003) 93–101.

- [134] B. Zorec, S. Becker, M. Reberšek, D. Miklavčič, N. Pavšelj, Skin electroporation for transdermal drug delivery: the influence of the order of different square wave electric pulses, Int. J. Pharm. 457 (2013) 214–223, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijpharm.2013.09.020.
- [135] R.Y. Tsien, A non-disruptive technique for loading calcium buffers and indicators into cells, Nature 290 (1981) 527–528.
- [136] G. Blumrosen, A. Abazari, A. Golberg, M.L. Yarmush, M. Toner, Single-step electrical field strength screening to determine electroporation induced transmembrane transport parameters, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 1858 (2016) 2041–2049, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2016.05.022.
- [137] M. Shahini, F. van Wijngaarden, J.T.W. Yeow, Fabrication of electro-microfluidic channel for single cell electroporation, Biomed. Microdevices 15 (2013) 759–766, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10544-013-9761-0.
- [138] A. Stirke, A. Zimkus, A. Ramanaviciene, S. Balevicius, N. Zurauskiene, G. Saulis, L. Chaustova, V. Stankevic, A. Ramanavicius, Electric field-induced effects on yeast cell wall permeabilization, Bioelectromagnetics 35 (2014) 136–144, https://doi.org/10.1002/bem.21824.
- [139] R. Rodaitė-Riševičienė, G. Saulis, Iron ions released from the stainless-steel anode during high-voltage pulse quench the fluorescence of calcein in both solution and electroporated cells, Biophys. J. 102 (2012) 730a, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bpj.2011.11.3961.
- [140] D.F.H. Wallach, T.L. Steck, Fluorescence techniques in the microdetermination of metals in biological materials. Utility of 2,4-bis-[*N*,*N'*-di-(carboxymethyl)aminomethyl] fluorescein in the fluorometric estimation of Al + 3, alkaline earths, Co + 2, Cu + 2, Ni + 2, and Zn + 2 in micromolar concentrations, Anal. Chem. 35 (1963) 1035–1044, https://doi.org/10.1021/ ac60201a035.
- [141] G. Jung, M. Hug, C. Halter, A. Friesenhengst, J. Walzer, T. Czerny, Diffusion of small molecules into medaka embryos improved by electroporation, BMC Biotechnol. 13 (2013) 53, https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6750-13-53.
- [142] J.A. Lundqvist, F. Sahlin, M.A.I. Åberg, A. Strömberg, P.S. Eriksson, O. Orwar, Altering the biochemical state of individual cultured cells and organelles with ultramicroelectrodes, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 95 (1998) 10356–10360.
- [143] J. Olofsson, M. Levin, A. Strömberg, S.G. Weber, F. Ryttsén, O. Orwar, Generation of focused electric field patterns at dielectric surfaces, Anal. Chem. 77 (2005) 4667–4672, https://doi.org/10.1021/ac0502302.
- [144] Y. Rosemberg, R. Korenstein, Electroporation of the photosynthetic membrane: a study by intrinsic and external optical probes, Biophys. J. 58 (1990) 823–832, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(90)82428-0.
- [145] A. Sen, Y.-L. Zhao, S.W. Hui, Saturated anionic phospholipids enhance transdermal transport by electroporation, Biophys. J. 83 (2002) 2064–2073, https://doi.org/10. 1016/S0006-3495(02)73967-2.
- [146] D. Bratosin, L. Mitrofan, C. Palii, J. Estaquier, J. Montreuil, Novel fluorescence assay using calcein-AM for the determination of human erythrocyte viability and aging, Cytometry A 66A (2005) 78–84, https://doi.org/10.1002/cyto.a.20152.
- [147] D.G. Harkin, E.D. Hay, Effects of electroporation on the tubulin cytoskeleton and directed migration of corneal fibroblasts cultured within collagen matrices, Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton 35 (1996) 345–357, https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0169(1996)35:4<345::AID-CM6>3.0.CO;2-5.
- [148] M.T. Hood, C. Stachow, Influence of polyethylene glycol on the size of Schizosaccharomyces pombe electropores, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 58 (1992) 1201–1206.
- [149] M.M. Sadik, M. Yu, M. Zheng, J.D. Zahn, J.W. Shan, D.I. Shreiber, H. Lin, Scaling relationship and optimization of double-pulse electroporation, Biophys. J. 106 (2014) 801–812, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpj.2013.12.045.
- [150] S. Yumura, R. Matsuzaki, T. Kitanishi-Yumura, Introduction of macromolecules into living dictyostelium cells by electroporation, Cell Struct. Funct. 20 (1995) 185–190.
- [151] D.A. Zaharoff, J.W. Henshaw, B. Mossop, F. Yuan, Mechanistic analysis of electroporation-induced cellular uptake of macromolecules, Exp. Biol. Med. (Maywood) 233 (2008) 94–105, https://doi.org/10.3181/0704-RM-113.
- [152] J.A. Stolwijk, C. Hartmann, P. Balani, S. Albermann, C.R. Keese, I. Giaever, J. Wegener, Impedance analysis of adherent cells after in situ electroporation: noninvasive monitoring during intracellular manipulations, Biosens. Bioelectron. 26 (2011) 4720–4727, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bios.2011.05.033.
- [153] C. Lombry, N. Dujardin, V. Préat, Transdermal delivery of macromolecules using skin electroporation, Pharm. Res. 17 (2000) 32–37.
- [154] S.M. Sammeta, S.R.K. Vaka, S.N. Murthy, Transdermal drug delivery enhanced by low voltage electropulsation (LVE), Pharm. Dev. Technol. 14 (2009) 159–164, https://doi.org/10.1080/10837450802471180.
- [155] Y. Tokudome, K. Sugibayashi, The effects of calcium chloride and sodium chloride on the electroporation-mediated skin permeation of fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-dextrans in vitro, Biol. Pharm. Bull. 26 (2003) 1508–1510.
- [156] S. Corovic, B. Markelc, M. Dolinar, M. Cemazar, T. Jarm, Modeling of microvascular permeability changes after electroporation, PLoS ONE 10 (2015)https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pone.0121370.
- [157] B. Markelc, E. Bellard, G. Sersa, S. Pelofy, J. Teissie, A. Coer, M. Golzio, M. Cemazar, In vivo molecular imaging and histological analysis of changes induced by electric pulses used for plasmid DNA electrotransfer to the skin: a study in a dorsal window chamber in mice, J. Membr. Biol. 245 (2012) 545–554, https://doi.org/10. 1007/s00232-012-9435-5.
- [158] J. Breger, J.B. Delehanty, I.L. Medintz, Continuing progress toward controlled intracellular delivery of semiconductor quantum dots, Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Nanomed. Nanobiotechnol. 7 (2015) 131–151, https://doi.org/10.1002/wnan.1281.
- [159] J.B. Delehanty, H. Mattoussi, I.L. Medintz, Delivering quantum dots into cells: strategies, progress and remaining issues, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 393 (2009) 1091–1105, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00216-008-2410-4.

- [160] M. Massey, M. Wu, E.M. Conroy, W.R. Algar, Mind your P's and Q's: the coming of age of semiconducting polymer dots and semiconductor quantum dots in biological applications, Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 34 (2015) 30–40, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. copbio.2014.11.006.
- [161] V. Biju, T. Itoh, M. Ishikawa, Delivering quantum dots to cells: bioconjugated quantum dots for targeted and nonspecific extracellular and intracellular imaging, Chem. Soc. Rev. 39 (2010) 3031–3056, https://doi.org/10.1039/ b926512k.
- [162] F. Chen, D. Gerion, Fluorescent CdSe/ZnS nanocrystal peptide conjugates for long-term, nontoxic imaging and nuclear targeting in living cells, Nano Lett. 4 (2004) 1827–1832, https://doi.org/10.1021/nl049170q.
- [163] A.M. Derfus, W.C.W. Chan, S.N. Bhatia, Intracellular delivery of quantum dots for live cell labeling and organelle tracking, Adv. Mater. 16 (2004) 961–966, https:// doi.org/10.1002/adma.200306111.
- [164] E. Muro, A. Fragola, T. Pons, N. Lequeux, A. Ioannou, P. Skourides, B. Dubertret, Comparing intracellular stability and targeting of sulfobetaine quantum dots with other surface chemistries in live cells, Small Weinh. Bergstr. Ger. 8 (2012) 1029–1037, https://doi.org/10.1002/smll.201101787.
- [165] C. Sun, Z. Cao, M. Wu, C. Lu, Intracellular tracking of single native molecules with electroporation-delivered quantum dots, Anal. Chem. 86 (2014) 11403–11409, https://doi.org/10.1021/ac503363m.
- [166] X. Zhao, Y. Wu, D. Gallego-Perez, K.J. Kwak, C. Gupta, X. Ouyang, LJ. Lee, Effect of nonendocytic uptake of nanoparticles on human bronchial epithelial cells, Anal. Chem. 87 (2015) 3208–3215, https://doi.org/10.1021/ac503366w.
- [167] J.B. Delehanty, C.E. Bradburne, K. Boeneman, K. Susumu, D. Farrell, B.C. Mei, J.B. Blanco-Canosa, G. Dawson, P.E. Dawson, H. Mattoussi, I.L. Medintz, Delivering quantum dot-peptide bioconjugates to the cellular cytosol: escaping from the endolysosomal system, Integr. Biol. Quant. Biosci. Nano Macro. 2 (2010) 265–277, https://doi.org/10.1039/c0ib00002g.
- [168] U. Steinfeld, C. Pauli, N. Kaltz, C. Bergemann, H.-H. Lee, T lymphocytes as potential therapeutic drug carrier for cancer treatment, Int. J. Pharm. 311 (2006) 229–236, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2005.12.040.
- [169] L. Albertazzi, B. Storti, L. Marchetti, F. Beltram, Delivery and subcellular targeting of dendrimer-based fluorescent pH sensors in living cells, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 132 (2010) 18158–18167, https://doi.org/10.1021/ja105689u.
- [170] K. Kim, J.A. Kim, S.-G. Lee, W.G. Lee, Seeing the electroporative uptake of cellmembrane impermeable fluorescent molecules and nanoparticles, Nano 4 (2012) 5051–5058, https://doi.org/10.1039/c2nr30578j.
- [171] V. Raffa, G. Ciofani, O. Vittorio, V. Pensabene, A. Cuschieri, Carbon nanotubeenhanced cell electropermeabilisation, Bioelectrochemistry 79 (2010) 136–141, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioelechem.2009.10.006.
- [172] L. Wang, D. Liu, R. Zhou, Z. Wang, A. Cuschieri, Tumour cell membrane poration and ablation by pulsed low-intensity electric field with carbon nanotubes, Int. J. Mol. Sci. 16 (2015) 6890–6901, https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms16046890.
- [173] D.E. Clapham, Calcium signaling, Cell 131 (2007) 1047–1058, https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.cell.2007.11.028.
- [174] H.T. Beier, C.C. Roth, G.P. Tolstykh, B.L. Ibey, Resolving the spatial kinetics of electric pulse-induced ion release, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 423 (2012) 863–866, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2012.06.055.
- [175] F. Bobanović, M.D. Bootman, M.J. Berridge, N.A. Parkinson, P. Lipp, Elementary [Ca2+] isgnals generated by electroporation functionally mimic those evoked by hormonal stimulation, FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 13 (1999) 365–376.
- [176] J.P. Ozil, K. Swann, Stimulation of repetitive calcium transients in mouse eggs, J. Physiol. 483 (1995) 331–346.
- [177] M.N. Teruel, T. Meyer, Electroporation-induced formation of individual calcium entry sites in the cell body and processes of adherent cells, Biophys. J. 73 (1997) 1785–1796, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(97)78209-2.
- [178] J.A. White, P.F. Blackmore, K.H. Schoenbach, S.J. Beebe, Stimulation of capacitative calcium entry in HL-60 cells by nanosecond pulsed electric fields, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 22964–22972, https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M311135200.
- [179] G.R. Bright, G.W. Fisher, J. Rogowska, D.L. Taylor, Fluorescence ratio imaging microscopy: temporal and spatial measurements of cytoplasmic pH, J. Cell Biol. 104 (1987) 1019–1033.
- [180] G. Grynkiewicz, M. Poenie, R.Y. Tsien, A new generation of Ca2 + indicators with greatly improved fluorescence properties, J. Biol. Chem. 260 (1985) 3440–3450.
- [181] M.J. Petr, R.D. Wurster, Determination of in situ dissociation constant for Fura-2 and quantitation of background fluorescence in astrocyte cell line U373-MG, Cell Calcium 21 (1997) 233–240.
- [182] P.T. Vernier, Y. Sun, L. Marcu, S. Salemi, C.M. Craft, M.A. Gundersen, Calcium bursts induced by nanosecond electric pulses, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 310 (2003) 286–295.
- [183] I. Semenov, S. Xiao, A.G. Pakhomov, Primary pathways of intracellular ca(2+) mobilization by nanosecond pulsed electric field, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1828 (2013) 981–989, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2012.11.032.
- [184] I. Semenov, S. Xiao, O.N. Pakhomova, A.G. Pakhomov, Recruitment of the intracellular Ca2 + by ultrashort electric stimuli: the impact of pulse duration, Cell Calcium 54 (2013) 145–150, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceca.2013.05.008.
- [185] G.L. Craviso, S. Choe, P. Chatterjee, I. Chatterjee, P.T. Vernier, Nanosecond electric pulses: a novel stimulus for triggering Ca2 + influx into chromaffin cells via voltage-gated Ca2 + channels, Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 30 (2010) 1259–1265, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10571-010-9573-1.
- [186] I. Semenov, S. Xiao, D. Kang, K.H. Schoenbach, A.G. Pakhomov, Cell stimulation and calcium mobilization by picosecond electric pulses, Bioelectrochemistry 105 (2015) 65–71, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioelechem.2015.05.013.

- [187] P.T. Vernier, Y. Sun, M.-T. Chen, M.A. Gundersen, G.L. Craviso, Nanosecond electric pulse-induced calcium entry into chromaffin cells, Bioelectrochemistry 73 (2008) 1–4, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioelechem.2008.02.003.
- [188] A.G. Pakhomov, A.M. Bowman, B.L. Ibey, F.M. Andre, O.N. Pakhomova, K.H. Schoenbach, Lipid nanopores can form a stable, ion channel-like conduction pathway in cell membrane, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 385 (2009) 181–186, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.05.035.
- [189] I. Vermes, C. Haanen, H. Steffens-Nakken, C. Reutelingsperger, A novel assay for apoptosis. Flow cytometric detection of phosphatidylserine expression on early apoptotic cells using fluorescein labelled Annexin V, J. Immunol. Methods 184 (1995) 39–51.
- [190] B.L. Ibey, A.G. Pakhomov, B.W. Gregory, V.A. Khorokhorina, C.C. Roth, M.A. Rassokhin, J.A. Bernhard, G.J. Wilmink, O.N. Pakhomova, Selective cytotoxicity of intense nanosecond-duration electric pulses in mammalian cells, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gen. Subj. 1800 (2010) 1210–1219, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbagen.2010.07.008.
- [191] R.L. Vincelette, C.C. Roth, M.P. McConnell, J.A. Payne, H.T. Beier, B.L. Ibey, Thresholds for phosphatidylserine externalization in Chinese hamster ovarian cells following exposure to nanosecond pulsed electrical fields (nsPEF), PLoS ONE 8 (2013)https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0063122.
- [192] T. Batista Napotnik, M. Reberšek, P.T. Vernier, B. Mali, D. Miklavčič, Effects of high voltage nanosecond electric pulses on eukaryotic cells (in vitro): a systematic review, Bioelectrochem. Amst. Neth. 110 (2016) 1–12, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bioelechem.2016.02.011.
- [193] M. Joersbo, J. Brunstedt, F. Floto, Quantitative relationship between parameters of electroporation, J. Plant Physiol. 137 (1990) 169–174, https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0176-1617(11)80076-3.
- [194] K. Lindsey, M.G. Jones, The permeability of electroporated cells and protoplasts of sugar beet, Planta 172 (1987) 346–355, https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00398663.
- [195] D.J. Winterbourne, S. Thomas, J. Hermon-Taylor, I. Hussain, A.P. Johnstone, Electric shock-mediated transfection of cells. Characterization and optimization of electrical parameters, Biochem. J. 251 (1988) 427–434.
- [196] S.L. Ford, S.J. Persaud, D.R. Abayasekara, P.M. Jones, Electrical permeabilization of rat luteal cells: in situ phosphorylation of endogenous protein, Steroids 62 (1997) 536–542.
- [197] J.A. Saunders, C.H. Lin, B.H. Hou, J. Cheng, N. Tsengwa, J.J. Lin, C.R. Smith, M.S. McIntosh, S. Van Wert, Rapid optimization of electroporation conditions for plant cells, protoplasts, and pollen, Mol. Biotechnol. 3 (1995) 181–190.
- [198] C.J. Cooksey, Quirks of dye nomenclature. 3. Trypan blue, Biotech. Histochem. Off. Publ. Biol. Stain Comm. 89 (2014) 564–567, https://doi.org/10.3109/10520295. 2014.916415.
- [199] A.N. Harvey, N.D. Costa, J.R. Savage, Electroporation and streptolysin O-a comparison of poration techniques, Mutat. Res. 315 (1994) 17–23.
- [200] M.P. Roİs, J. Teissié, Modulation of electrically induced permeabilization and fusion of Chinese hamster ovary cells by osmotic pressure, Biochemistry (Mosc) 29 (1990) 4561–4567.
- [201] J. Teissie, M.P. Rols, Fusion of mammalian cells in culture is obtained by creating the contact between cells after their electropermeabilization, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 140 (1986) 258–266, https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-291X(86)91084-3.
- [202] M.P. Rols, J. Teissié, Electropermeabilization of mammalian cells to macromolecules: control by pulse duration, Biophys. J. 75 (1998) 1415–1423.
- [203] P. Hohenberger, C. Eing, R. Straessner, S. Durst, W. Frey, P. Nick, Plant actin controls membrane permeability, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1808 (2011) 2304–2312, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2011.05.019.
- [204] S.M. Cromer Berman, P. Walczak, J.W.M. Bulte, Tracking stem cells using magnetic nanoparticles, Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Nanomed. Nanobiotechnol. 3 (2011) 343–355, https://doi.org/10.1002/wnan.140.
- [205] R.D.O. Engberink, S.M.A. van der Pol, P. Walczak, A. van der Toorn, M.A. Viergever, C.D. Dijkstra, J.W.M. Bulte, H.E. de Vries, E.L.A. Blezer, Magnetic resonance imaging of monocytes labeled with ultrasmall superparamagnetic particles of iron oxide using magnetoelectroporation in an animal model of multiple sclerosis, Mol. Imaging 9 (2010) 268–277.
- [206] Y. Suzuki, S. Zhang, P. Kundu, A.C. Yeung, R.C. Robbins, P.C. Yang, In vitro comparison of the biological effects of three transfection methods for magnetically labeling mouse embryonic stem cells with ferumoxides, Magn. Reson. Med. 57 (2007) 1173–1179, https://doi.org/10.1002/mrm.21219.
- [207] P. Walczak, D.A. Kedziorek, A.A. Gilad, S. Lin, J.W.M. Bulte, Instant MR labeling of stem cells using magnetoelectroporation, Magn. Reson. Med. 54 (2005) 769–774, https://doi.org/10.1002/mrm.20701.
- [208] P. Walczak, J. Ruiz-Cabello, D.A. Kedziorek, A.A. Gilad, S. Lin, B. Barnett, L. Qin, H. Levitsky, J.W.M. Bulte, Magnetoelectroporation: improved labeling of neural stem cells and leukocytes for cellular magnetic resonance imaging using a single FDA-approved agent, Nanomed. Nanotechnol. Biol. Med. 2 (2006) 89–94, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nano.2006.01.003.
- [209] D.H. Schuurhuis, P. Verdijk, G. Schreibelt, E.H.J.G. Aarntzen, N. Scharenborg, A. de Boer, M.W.M.M. van de Rakt, M. Kerkhoff, M.-J.P. Gerritsen, F. Eijckeler, J.J. Bonenkamp, W. Blokx, J.H. van Krieken, O.C. Boerman, W.J.G. Oyen, C.J.A. Punt, C.G. Figdor, G.J. Adema, I.J.M. de Vries, In situ expression of tumor antigens by messenger RNA-electroporated dendritic cells in lymph nodes of melanoma patients, Cancer Res. 69 (2009) 2927–2934, https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-3920.
- [210] A.A. Gilad, P. Walczak, M.T. McMahon, H.B. Na, J.H. Lee, K. An, T. Hyeon, P.C.M. van Zijl, J.W.M. Bulte, MR tracking of transplanted cells with "positive contrast" using manganese oxide nanoparticles, Magn. Reson. Med. Off. J. Soc. Magn. Reson. Med. Soc. Magn. Reson. Med. 60 (2008) 1–7, https://doi.org/10.1002/mrm.21622.

- [211] Z. Wang, A. Cuschieri, Tumour cell labelling by magnetic nanoparticles with determination of intracellular iron content and spatial distribution of the intracellular iron, Int. J. Mol. Sci. 14 (2013) 9111–9125, https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijms14059111.
- [212] D.L. West, S.B. White, Z. Zhang, A.C. Larson, R.A. Omary, Assessment and optimization of electroporation-assisted tumoral nanoparticle uptake in a nude mouse model of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, Int. J. Nanomedicine 9 (2014) 4169–4176, https://doi.org/10.2147/l]N.S63324.
- [213] M. Kranjc, B. Markelc, F. Bajd, M. Čemažar, I. Serša, T. Blagus, D. Miklavčič, In situ monitoring of electric field distribution in mouse tumor during electroporation, Radiology 274 (2015) 115–123, https://doi.org/10.1148/radiol.14140311.
- [214] A. Leroy-Willig, M.F. Bureau, D. Scherman, P.G. Carlier, In vivo NMR imaging evaluation of efficiency and toxicity of gene electrotransfer in rat muscle, Gene Ther. 12 (2005) 1434–1443, https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.gt.3302541.
- [215] Š. Durdík, A. Krafčík, M. Babincová, P. Babinec, Conceptual design of integrated microfluidic system for magnetic cell separation, electroporation, and transfection, Phys. Medica PM Int. J. Devoted Appl. Phys. Med. Biol. Off. J. Ital. Assoc. Biomed. Phys. AIFB. 29 (2013) 562–567, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmp.2012.11.003.
- [216] D. Miklavčič, B. Mali, B. Kos, R. Heller, G. Serša, Electrochemotherapy: from the drawing board into medical practice, Biomed. Eng. Online 13 (2014) 29, https:// doi.org/10.1186/1475-925X-13-29.
- [217] L.M. Mir, O. Tounekti, S. Orlowski, Bleomycin: revival of an old drug, Gen. Pharmacol. 27 (1996) 745–748.
- [218] O. Tounekti, G. Pron, J. Belehradek, L.M. Mir, Bleomycin, an apoptosis-mimetic drug that induces two types of cell death depending on the number of molecules internalized, Cancer Res. 53 (1993) 5462–5469.
- [219] B. Jakštys, P. Ruzgys, M. Tamošiūnas, S. Šatkauskas, Different cell viability assays reveal inconsistent results after bleomycin electrotransfer in vitro, J. Membr. Biol. 248 (2015) 857–863, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00232-015-9813-x.
- [220] M. Pavlin, M. Kandušer, M. Reberšek, G. Pucihar, F.X. Hart, R. Magjarevićcacute, D. Miklavčič, Effect of cell electroporation on the conductivity of a cell suspension, Biophys. J. 88 (2005) 4378–4390, https://doi.org/10.1529/biophysj.104.048975.
- [221] G. Saulis, R. Saulė, Size of the pores created by an electric pulse: microsecond vs millisecond pulses, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 1818 (2012) 3032–3039, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2012.06.018.
- [222] G. Saulis, S. Šatkauskas, R. Pranevičiūtė, Determination of cell electroporation from the release of intracellular potassium ions, Anal. Biochem. 360 (2007) 273–281, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ab.2006.10.028.
- [223] Z. Shankayi, S.M.P. Firoozabadi, Z.S. Hassan, Optimization of electric pulse amplitude and frequency in vitro for low voltage and high frequency electrochemotherapy, J. Membr. Biol. 247 (2014) 147–154, https://doi.org/10. 1007/s00232-013-9617-9.
- [224] A. Silve, I. Leray, L.M. Mir, Demonstration of cell membrane permeabilization to medium-sized molecules caused by a single 10 ns electric pulse, Bioelectrochemistry 87 (2012) 260–264, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioelechem. 2011.10.002.
- [225] M. Tamošiūnas, L.M. Mir, W.-S. Chen, A. Lihachev, M. Venslauskas, S. Šatkauskas, Intracellular delivery of bleomycin by combined application of electroporation and sonoporation in vitro, J. Membr. Biol. 249 (2016) 677–689, https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00232-016-9911-4.
- [226] D. Miklavčič, D. Šemrov, H. Mekid, L.M. Mir, A validated model of in vivo electric field distribution in tissues for electrochemotherapy and for DNA electrotransfer for gene therapy, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gen. Subj. 1523 (2000) 73–83, https:// doi.org/10.1016/S0304-4165(00)00101-X.
- [227] J. Gehl, T. Skovsgaard, L.M. Mir, Enhancement of cytotoxicity by electropermeabilization: an improved method for screening drugs, anticancer, Drugs 9 (1998) 319–325.
- [228] J. Saczko, I. Kamińska, M. Kotulska, J. Bar, A. Choromańska, N. Rembiałkowska, K. Bieżuńska-Kusiak, J. Rossowska, D. Nowakowska, J. Kulbacka, Combination of therapy with 5-fluorouracil and cisplatin with electroporation in human ovarian carcinoma model in vitro, Biomed. Pharmacother. Bioméd. Pharmacothérapie. 68 (2014) 573–580, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2014.05.005.
- [229] G. Sersa, M. Cemazar, D. Miklavcic, Antitumor effectiveness of electrochemotherapy with cis-diamminedichloroplatinum(II) in mice, Cancer Res, 55 (1995) 3450–3455.
- [230] M. Cemazar, D. Miklavcic, J. Scancar, V. Dolzan, R. Golouh, G. Sersa, Increased platinum accumulation in SA-1 tumour cells after in vivo electrochemotherapy with cisplatin, Br. J. Cancer 79 (1999) 1386–1391, https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6690222.
- [231] S. Kranjc, M. Kranjc, J. Scancar, J. Jelenc, G. Sersa, D. Miklavcic, Electrochemotherapy by pulsed electromagnetic field treatment (PEMF) in mouse melanoma B16F10 in vivo, Radiol. Oncol. 50 (2016) 39–48, https://doi.org/10.1515/raon-2016-0014.
- [232] A. Martinčič, M. Cemazar, G. Sersa, V. Kovač, R. Milačič, J. Ščančar, A novel method for speciation of Pt in human serum incubated with cisplatin, oxaliplatin and carboplatin by conjoint liquid chromatography on monolithic disks with UV and ICP-MS detection, Talanta 116 (2013) 141–148, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.talanta. 2013.05.016.
- [233] E. Neumann, Membrane electroporation and direct gene transfer, Bioelectrochem. Bioenerg. 28 (1992) 247–267, https://doi.org/10.1016/ 0302-4598(92)80017-B.
- [234] E. Neumann, M. Schaefer-Ridder, Y. Wang, P.H. Hofschneider, Gene transfer into mouse lyoma cells by electroporation in high electric fields, EMBO J. 1 (1982) 841–845.
- [235] C. Faurie, M. Rebersek, M. Golzio, M. Kanduser, J.-M. Escoffre, M. Pavlin, J. Teissie, D. Miklavcic, M.-P. Rols, Electro-mediated gene transfer and expression are controlled by the life-time of DNA/membrane complex formation, J. Gene Med. 12 (2010) 117–125, https://doi.org/10.1002/jgm.1414.

- [236] M. Pavlin, M. Kandušer, New insights into the mechanisms of gene electrotransferexperimental and theoretical analysis, Sci. Rep. 5 (2015), 9132. https://doi.org/10. 1038/srep09132.
- [237] L. Rems, D. Kawale, L.J. Lee, P.E. Boukany, Flow of DNA in micro/nanofluidics: from fundamentals to applications, Biomicrofluidics 10 (2016), 043403. https://doi.org/ 10.1063/1.4958719.
- [238] S. Haberl, M. Kandušer, K. Flisar, D. Hodžić, V.B. Bregar, D. Miklavčič, J.-M. Escoffre, M.-P. Rols, M. Pavlin, Effect of different parameters used for in vitro gene electrotransfer on gene expression efficiency, cell viability and visualization of plasmid DNA at the membrane level, J. Gene Med. 15 (2013) 169–181, https:// doi.org/10.1002/jgm.2706.
- [239] J. Orio, M. Coustets, C. Mauroy, J. Teissie, Electric field orientation for gene delivery using high-voltage and low-voltage pulses, J. Membr. Biol. 245 (2012) 661–666, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00232-012-9475-x.
- [240] K. Cepurniene, P. Ruzgys, R. Treinys, I. Satkauskiene, S. Satkauskas, Influence of plasmid concentration on DNA electrotransfer in vitro using high-voltage and low-voltage pulses, J. Membr. Biol. 236 (2010) 81–85, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00232-010-9270-5.
- [241] M. Bosnjak, L. Prosen, T. Dolinsek, T. Blagus, B. Markelc, M. Cemazar, C. Bouquet, G. Sersa, Biological properties of melanoma and endothelial cells after plasmid AMEP gene electrotransfer depend on integrin quantity on cells, J. Membr. Biol. 246 (2013) 803–819, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00232-013-9550-y.
- [242] A. Paganin-Gioanni, E. Bellard, J.M. Escoffre, M.P. Rols, J. Teissié, M. Golzio, Direct visualization at the single-cell level of siRNA electrotransfer into cancer cells, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 108 (2011) 10443–10447, https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1103519108.
- [243] H. Mussauer, V.L. Sukhorukov, U. Zimmermann, Trehalose improves survival of electrotransfected mammalian cells, Cytometry 45 (2001) 161–169.
- [244] S. Haberl, D. Miklavcic, G. Sersa, W. Frey, B. Rubinsky, Cell membrane electroporation-part 2: the applications, IEEE Electr. Insul. Mag. 29 (2013) 29–37, https://doi.org/10.1109/MEI.2013.6410537.
- [245] J. Teissié, N. Eynard, B. Gabriel, M.P. Rols, Electropermeabilization of cell membranes, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 35 (1999) 3–19, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-409X(98)00060-X.
- [246] S. Haberl Meglic, T. Marolt, D. Miklavcic, Protein extraction by means of electroporation from *E. coli* with preserved viability, J. Membr. Biol. 248 (2015) 893–901, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00232-015-9824-7.
- [247] V. Ganeva, B. Galutzov, Electropulsation as an alternative method for protein extraction from yeast, FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 174 (1999) 279–284.
- [248] M. Coustets, N. Al-Karablieh, C. Thomsen, J. Teissié, Flow process for electroextraction of total proteins from microalgae, J. Membr. Biol. 246 (2013) 751–760, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00232-013-9542-y.
- [249] V. Ganeva, B. Galutzov, J. Teissié, High yield electroextraction of proteins from yeast by a flow process, Anal. Biochem. 315 (2003) 77–84.
- [250] T. Matos, S. Senkbeil, A. Mendonça, J.A. Queiroz, J.P. Kutter, L. Bulow, Nucleic acid and protein extraction from electropermeabilized *E. coli* cells on a microfluidic chip, Analyst 138 (2013) 7347–7353, https://doi.org/10.1039/ c3an01576a.
- [251] Y. Zhan, C. Sun, Z. Cao, N. Bao, J. Xing, C. Lu, Release of intracellular proteins by electroporation with preserved cell viability, Anal. Chem. 84 (2012) 8102–8105, https://doi.org/10.1021/ac302462s.
- [252] Y. Zhan, V.A. Martin, R.L. Geahlen, C. Lu, One-step extraction of subcellular proteins from eukaryotic cells, Lab Chip 10 (2010) 2046–2048, https://doi.org/10.1039/ c005152g.
- [253] S. Haberl, M. Jarc, A. Strancar, M. Peterka, D. Hodžić, D. Miklavčič, Comparison of alkaline lysis with electroextraction and optimization of electric pulses to extract plasmid DNA from *Escherichia coli*, J. Membr. Biol. 246 (2013) 861–867, https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00232-013-9580-5.
- [254] E. Luengo, S. Condón-Abanto, I. Álvarez, J. Raso, Effect of pulsed electric field treatments on permeabilization and extraction of pigments from *Chlorella* vulgaris, J. Membr. Biol. 247 (2014) 1269–1277, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00232-014-9688-2.
- [255] E. Luengo, J.M. Martínez, M. Coustets, I. Álvarez, J. Teissié, M.-P. Rols, J. Raso, A comparative study on the effects of millisecond- and microsecond-pulsed electric field treatments on the permeabilization and extraction of pigments from *Chlorella vulgaris*, J. Membr. Biol. 248 (2015) 883–891, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00232-015-9796-7.
- [256] K. Flisar, S.H. Meglic, J. Morelj, J. Golob, D. Miklavcic, Testing a prototype pulse generator for a continuous flow system and its use for *E. coli* inactivation and microalgae lipid extraction, Bioelectrochemistry 100 (2014) 44–51, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.bioelechem.2014.03.008.
- [257] G. Pataro, M. Goettel, R. Straessner, C. Gusbeth, G. Ferrari, W. Frey, Effect of PEF treatment on extraction of valuable compounds from microalgae *C. vulgaris*, Chem. Eng. Trans. 2017 (2017) 67–72, https://doi.org/10.3303/CET1757012.
- [258] P.S. Brito, H. Canacsinh, J.P. Mendes, L.M. Redondo, M.T. Pereira, Comparison between monopolar and bipolar microsecond range pulsed electric fields in enhancement of apple juice extraction, IEEE Trans. Plasma Sci. 40 (2012) 2348–2354, https://doi.org/10.1109/IPS.2012.2209444.
- [259] S. Mahnič-Kalamiza, D. Miklavčič, E. Vorobiev, Dual-porosity model of mass transport in electroporated biological tissue: simulations and experimental work for model validation, Innovative Food Sci. Emerg. Technol. 29 (2015) 41–54, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ifset.2014.09.011.
- [260] M.N. Eshtiaghi, D. Knorr, High electric field pulse pretreatment: potential for sugar beet processing, J. Food Eng. 52 (2002) 265–272, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0260-8774(01)00114-5.
- [261] F. Donsì, G. Ferrari, G. Pataro, Applications of pulsed electric field treatments for the enhancement of mass transfer from vegetable tissue, Food Eng. Rev. 2 (2010) 109–130, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12393-010-9015-3.

- [262] Q. Castellví, B. Mercadal, A. Ivorra, Assessment of electroporation by electrical impedance methods, in: D. Miklavcic (Ed.), Handb. Electroporation, Springer International Publishing 2016, pp. 1–20, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-26779-1_ 164-1.
- [263] U. Pliquett, Biophysics and metrology of electroporation in tissues, in: D. Miklavcic (Ed.), Handb. Electroporation, Springer International Publishing 2016, pp. 1–33, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-26779-1_71-1.
- [264] I.G. Abidor, A.I. Barbul, D.V. Zhelev, P. Doinov, I.N. Bandrina, E.M. Osipova, S.I. Sukharev, Electrical properties of cell pellets and cell electrofusion in a centrifuge, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1152 (1993) 207–218.
- [265] K. Kinosita, T.Y. Tsong, Voltage-induced conductance in human erythrocyte membranes, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 554 (1979) 479–497, https://doi.org/10. 1016/0005-2736(79)90386-9.
- [266] M. Schmeer, T. Seipp, U. Pliquett, S. Kakorin, E. Neumann, Mechanism for the conductivity changes caused by membrane electroporation of CHO cell-pellets, Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys. 6 (2004) 5564–5574, https://doi.org/10.1039/B411037D.
- [267] D. Cukjati, D. Batiuskaite, F. André, D. Miklavcic, L.M. Mir, Real time electroporation control for accurate and safe in vivo non-viral gene therapy, Bioelectrochem. Amst. Neth. 70 (2007) 501–507, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioelechem.2006.11.001.
- [268] P.M. Ghosh, C.R. Keese, I. Giaever, Monitoring electropermeabilization in the plasma membrane of adherent mammalian cells, Biophys. J. 64 (1993) 1602–1609, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(93)81531-5.
- [269] T. García-Sánchez, A. Azan, I. Leray, J. Rosell-Ferrer, R. Bragós, Ll.M. Mir, Interpulse multifrequency electrical impedance measurements during electroporation of adherent differentiated myotubes, Bioelectrochemistry 105 (2015) 123–135, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.bioelechem.2015.05.018.
- [270] E. Pasqualotto, A. Ferrario, M. Scaramuzza, A. De Toni, M. Maschietto, Monitoring electropermeabilization of adherent mammalian cells through electrochemical impedance spectroscopy, Procedia Chem. 6 (2012) 79–88, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. proche.2012.10.133.
- [271] U.F. Pliquett, K.H. Schoenbach, Changes in electrical impedance of biological matter due to the application of ultrashort high voltage pulses, IEEE Trans. Dielectr. Electr. Insul. 16 (2009) 1273–1279, https://doi.org/10.1109/TDEI.2009.5293938.
- [272] U. Pliquett, R.P. Joshi, V. Sridhara, K.H. Schoenbach, High electrical field effects on cell membranes, Bioelectrochemistry 70 (2007) 275–282, https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.bioelechem.2006.10.004.
- [273] A.L. Garner, N. Chen, J. Yang, J. Kolb, R.J. Swanson, K.C. Loftin, S.J. Beebe, R.P. Joshi, K.H. Schoenbach, Time domain dielectric spectroscopy measurements of HL-60 cell suspensions after microsecond and nanosecond electrical pulses, IEEE Trans. Plasma Sci. 32 (2004) 2073–2084, https://doi.org/10.1109/TPS.2004.835973.
- [274] A.L. Garner, G. Chen, N. Chen, V. Sridhara, J.F. Kolb, R.J. Swanson, S.J. Beebe, R.P. Joshi, K.H. Schoenbach, Ultrashort electric pulse induced changes in cellular dielectric properties, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 362 (2007) 139–144, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.07.159.
- [275] Y. Granot, A. Ivorra, E. Maor, B. Rubinsky, In vivo imaging of irreversible electroporation by means of electrical impedance tomography, Phys. Med. Biol. 54 (2009) 4927, https://doi.org/10.1088/0031-9155/54/16/006.
- [276] M. Kranjc, F. Bajd, I. Serša, D. Miklavčič, Magnetic resonance electrical impedance tomography for measuring electrical conductivity during electroporation, Physiol. Meas. 35 (2014) 985–996, https://doi.org/10.1088/0967-3334/35/6/985.
- [277] A. Tamra, D. Dubuc, M.P. Rols, K. Grenier, Microwave monitoring of single cell monocytes subjected to electroporation, IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech. 65 (2017) 3512–3518, https://doi.org/10.1109/TMIT.2017.2653776.
- [278] W. Chen, R.C. Lee, An improved double vaseline gap voltage clamp to study electroporated skeletal muscle fibers, Biophys. J. 66 (1994) 700–709.
- [279] T.R. Gowrishankar, W. Chen, R.C. Lee, Non-linear microscale alterations in membrane transport by electropermeabilization, Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 858 (1998) 205–216.
- [280] L. Tung, Electroporation of cardiac cells, Methods Mol. Biol. Clifton NJ. 48 (1995) 253–271, https://doi.org/10.1385/0-89603-304-X:253.
- [281] A.G. Pakhomov, O.N. Pakhomova, Nanopores: a distinct transmembrane passageway in electroporated cells, in: A.G. Pakhomov, D. Miklavčič, M.S. Markov (Eds.), Adv. Electroporation Tech. Biol. Med, CRC Press, Boca Raton 2010, pp. 177–194 (http://www.crcnetbase.com/doi/abs/10.1201/EBK1439819067-c9, accessed September 14, 2016).
- [282] J. Halliwell, T. Plant, J. Robbins, N. Standen, Voltage clamp techniques, in: D. Ogden (Ed.), Microelectrode Tech. Plymouth Workshop Handb, The Company of Biologists Limited, Cambridge, UK 1994, pp. 17–35.
- [283] W. Chen, R.C. Lee, Altered ion channel conductance and ionic selectivity induced by large imposed membrane potential pulse, Biophys. J. 67 (1994) 603–612, https:// doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(94)80520-X.
- [284] L.H. Wegner, Patch clamp in use of electroporation mechanisms studies, in: D. Miklavcic (Ed.), Handb. Electroporation, Springer International Publishing 2016, pp. 1–23, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-26779-1_147-1.
- [285] I.G. Abidor, V.B. Arakelyan, L.V. Chernomordik, Y.A. Chizmadzhev, V.F. Pastushenko, M.R. Tarasevich, Electric breakdown of bilayer lipid membranes I. The main experimental facts and their qualitative discussion, Bioelectrochem. Bioenerg. 6 (1979) 37–52, https://doi.org/10.1016/0302-4598(79)85005-9.
- [286] L.V. Chernomordik, S.I. Sukharev, S.V. Popov, V.F. Pastushenko, A.V. Sokirko, I.G. Abidor, Y.A. Chizmadzhev, The electrical breakdown of cell and lipid membranes: the similarity of phenomenologies, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 902 (1987) 360–373, https://doi.org/10.1016/0005-2736(87)90204-5.
- [287] P. Kramar, D. Miklavcic, A.M. Lebar, A system for the determination of planar lipid bilayer breakdown voltage and its applications, IEEE Trans. Nanobioscience 8 (2009) 132–138, https://doi.org/10.1109/TNB.2009.2022834.
- [288] K.C. Melikov, V.A. Frolov, A. Shcherbakov, A.V. Samsonov, Y.A. Chizmadzhev, L.V. Chernomordik, Voltage-induced nonconductive pre-pores and metastable single

pores in unmodified planar lipid bilayer, Biophys. J. 80 (2001) 1829–1836, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(01)76153-X.

- [289] E.C. Gianulis, J. Lee, C. Jiang, S. Xiao, B.L. Ibey, A.G. Pakhomov, Electroporation of mammalian cells by nanosecond electric field oscillations and its inhibition by the electric field reversal, Sci. Rep. 5 (2015), 13818. https://doi.org/10.1038/ srep13818.
- [290] B.L. Ibey, S. Xiao, K.H. Schoenbach, M.R. Murphy, A.G. Pakhomov, Plasma membrane permeabilization by 60- and 600-ns electric pulses is determined by the absorbed dose, Bioelectromagnetics 30 (2009) 92–99, https://doi.org/10.1002/ bem.20451.
- [291] V. Nesin, A.G. Pakhomov, Inhibition of voltage-gated Na(+) current by nanosecond pulsed electric field (nsPEF) is not mediated by Na(+) influx or Ca(2+) signaling, Bioelectromagnetics 33 (2012) 443–451, https://doi.org/10.1002/bem.21703.
- [292] R. Nuccitelli, X. Chen, A.G. Pakhomov, W.H. Baldwin, S. Sheikh, J.L. Pomicter, W. Ren, C. Osgood, R.J. Swanson, J.F. Kolb, S.J. Beebe, K.H. Schoenbach, A new pulsed electric field therapy for melanoma disrupts the tumor's blood supply and causes complete remission without recurrence, Int. J. Cancer J. Int. Cancer 125 (2009) 438–445, https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.24345.
- [293] R.J. O'Neill, L. Tung, Cell-attached patch clamp study of the electropermeabilization of amphibian cardiac cells, Biophys. J. 59 (1991) 1028–1039.
- [294] F. Ryttsén, C. Farre, C. Brennan, S.G. Weber, K. Nolkrantz, K. Jardemark, D.T. Chiu, O. Orwar, Characterization of single-cell electroporation by using patch-clamp and fluorescence microscopy, Biophys. J. 79 (2000) 1993–2001, https://doi.org/10. 1016/S0006-3495(00)76447-2.
- [295] I. Semenov, S. Xiao, A.G. Pakhomov, Electroporation by subnanosecond pulses, Biochem. Biophys. Rep. 6 (2016) 253–259, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrep.2016. 05.002.
- [296] L.H. Wegner, The conductance of cellular membranes at supra-physiological voltages, Bioelectrochem. Amst. Neth. 103 (2015) 34–38, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bioelechem.2014.08.005.
- [297] L.H. Wegner, B. Flickinger, C. Eing, T. Berghöfer, P. Hohenberger, W. Frey, P. Nick, A patch clamp study on the electro-permeabilization of higher plant cells: supraphysiological voltages induce a high-conductance, K + selective state of the plasma membrane, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1808 (2011) 1728–1736, https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.bbamem.2011.01.016.
- [298] L.H. Wegner, W. Frey, S. Schönwälder, A critical evaluation of whole cell patch clamp studies on electroporation using the voltage sensitive dye ANNINE-6, Bioelectrochem. Amst. Neth. 92 (2013) 42–46, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bioelechem.2013.03.002.
- [299] S.-N. Wu, C.-C. Yeh, P.-Y. Wu, H.-C. Huang, M.-L. Tsai, Investigations into the correlation properties of membrane electroporation-induced inward currents: prediction of pore formation, Cell Biochem. Biophys. 62 (2012) 211–220, https://doi. org/10.1007/s12013-011-9284-3.
- [300] K. Kinosita, T.T. Tsong, Hemolysis of human erythrocytes by transient electric field, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 74 (1977) 1923–1927.
- [301] M. Golzio, M.P. Mora, C. Raynaud, C. Delteil, J. Teissié, M.P. Rols, Control by osmotic pressure of voltage-induced permeabilization and gene transfer in mammalian cells, Biophys. J. 74 (1998) 3015–3022, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(98)78009-9.
- [302] N. Bao, Y. Zhan, C. Lu, Microfluidic electroporative flow cytometry for studying single-cell biomechanics, Anal. Chem. 80 (2008) 7714–7719, https://doi.org/10. 1021/ac801060t.
- [303] E. Ferret, C. Evrard, A. Foucal, P. Gervais, Volume changes of isolated human K562 leukemia cells induced by electric field pulses, Biotechnol. Bioeng. 67 (2000) 520–528.
- [304] M. Usaj, K. Trontelj, R. Hudej, M. Kanduser, D. Miklavcic, Cell size dynamics and viability of cells exposed to hypotonic treatment and electroporation for electrofusion optimization, Radiol. Oncol. 43 (2009) 108–119, https://doi.org/10. 2478/v10019-009-0017-9.
- [305] D.C. Chang, T.S. Reese, Changes in membrane structure induced by electroporation as revealed by rapid-freezing electron microscopy, Biophys. J. 58 (1990) 1–12, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3495(90)82348-1.

- [306] J. Teissie, M. Golzio, M.P. Rols, Mechanisms of cell membrane electropermeabilization: a minireview of our present (lack of ?) knowledge, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gen. Subj. 1724 (2005) 270–280, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbagen.2005.05.006.
- [307] E.P. Spugnini, G. Arancia, A. Porrello, M. Colone, G. Formisano, A. Stringaro, G. Citro, A. Molinari, Ultrastructural modifications of cell membranes induced by "electroporation" on melanoma xenografts, Microsc. Res. Tech. 70 (2007) 1041–1050, https://doi.org/10.1002/jemt.20504.
- [308] E.W. Lee, D. Wong, S.V. Prikhodko, A. Perez, C. Tran, C.T. Loh, S.T. Kee, Electron microscopic demonstration and evaluation of irreversible electroporation-induced nanopores on hepatocyte membranes, J. Vasc. Interv. Radiol. JVIR. 23 (2012) 107–113, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvir.2011.09.020.
- [309] T. Kotnik, P. Kramar, G. Pucihar, D. Miklavcic, M. Tarek, Cell membrane electroporation- part 1: the phenomenon, IEEE Electr. Insul. Mag. 28 (2012) 14–23, https://doi.org/10.1109/MEI.2012.6268438.
- [310] M. Szabo, M.I. Wallace, Imaging potassium-flux through individual electropores in droplet interface bilayers, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 1858 (2016) 613–617, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2015.07.009.
- [311] J. Cemazar, D. Miklavcic, T. Kotnik, Microfluidic devices for manipulation, modification and characterization of biological cells in electric fields - a review, Inf. Midem-J. Microelectron. Electron. Compon. Mater. 43 (2013) 143–161.
- [312] M.G. Moisescu, M. Radu, E. Kovacs, L.M. Mir, T. Savopol, Changes of cell electrical parameters induced by electroporation. A dielectrophoresis study, Biochim. Biophys. Acta Biomembr. 1828 (2013) 365–372, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbamem.2012.08.030.
- [313] J. Oblak, D. Krizaj, S. Amon, A. Macek-Lebar, D. Miklavcic, Feasibility study for cell electroporation detection and separation by means of dielectrophoresis, Bioelectrochem. Amst. Neth. 71 (2007) 164–171, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bioelechem.2007.04.001.
- [314] E.K. Moen, B.L. Ibey, H.T. Beier, Detecting subtle plasma membrane perturbation in living cells using second harmonic generation imaging, Biophys. J. 106 (2014) L37–L40, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpj.2014.04.008.
- [315] E.K. Moen, B.L. Ibey, H.T. Beier, A.M. Armani, Quantifying pulsed electric fieldinduced membrane nanoporation in single cells, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1858 (2016) 2795–2803, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2016.08.007.
- [316] M. Cifra, P. Pospíšil, Ultra-weak photon emission from biological samples: definition, mechanisms, properties, detection and applications, J. Photochem. Photobiol. B 139 (2014) 2–10, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jphotobiol.2014.02.009.
- [317] M. Maccarrone, C. Fantini, A.F. Agrò, N. Rosato, Kinetics of ultraweak light emission from human erythroleukemia K562 cells upon electroporation, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1414 (1998) 43–50.
- [318] A. Azan, V. Untereiner, L. Descamps, C. Merla, C. Gobinet, M. Breton, O. Piot, L.M. Mir, Comprehensive characterization of the interaction between pulsed electric fields and live cells by confocal Raman microspectroscopy, Anal. Chem. 89 (2017) 10790–10797, https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.analchem.7b02079.
- [319] A. Azan, V. Untereiner, C. Gobinet, G.D. Sockalingum, M. Breton, O. Piot, L.M. Mir, Demonstration of the protein involvement in cell electropermeabilization using confocal Raman microspectroscopy, Sci. Rep. 7 (2017)https://doi.org/10.1038/ srep40448 (srep40448).
- [320] J. Gehl, L.M. Mir, Determination of optimal parameters for in vivo gene transfer by electroporation, using a rapid in vivo test for cell permeabilization, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 261 (1999) 377–380, https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.1999. 1014.
- [321] D. García-Gonzalo, R. Pagán, Detection of electroporation in microbial cells: techniques and procedures, in: D. Miklavcic (Ed.), Handb. Electroporation, Springer International Publishing 2016, pp. 1–15, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-26779-1_137-1.
- [322] N. Lebovka, E. Vorobiev, Techniques to detect electroporation in food tissues, in: D. Miklavcic (Ed.), Handb. Electroporation, Springer International Publishing 2016, pp. 1–23, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-26779-1_150-1.